

National Library of Canada

Bibliothèque nationale du Canada

Canadian Theses Service

Service des thèses canadiennes

Ottawa, Canada K1A 0N4

#### NOTICE

The quality of this microform is heavily dependent upon the quality of the original thesis submitted for microfilming. Every effort has been made to ensure the highest quality of reproduction possible.

If pages are missing, contact the university which granted the degree.

Some pages may have indistinct print especially if the original pages were typed with a poor typewriter ribbon or if the university sent us an inferior photocopy.

Reproduction in full or in part of this microform is governed by the Canadian Copyright Act, R.S.C. 1970, c. C-30, and subsequent amendments.

## **AVIS**

La qualité de cette microforme dépend grandement de la qualité de la thèse soumise au microfilmage. Nous avons tout fait pour assurer une qualité supérieure de reproduction.

S'il manque des pages, veuillez communiquer avec l'université qui a conféré le grade.

La qualité d'impression de certaines pages peut laisser à désirer, surtout si les pages originales ont été dactylographiées à l'aide d'un ruban usé ou si l'université nous a fait parvenir une photocopie de qualité inférieure.

La reproduction, même partielle, de cette microforme est soumise à la Loi canadienne sur le droit d'auteur, SRC 1970, c. C-30, et ses amendements subséquents.



# THE IMPACT OF MYTHS: GENDER ROLE STEREOTYPES AND GENDER RELATIONS AMONG YOUNG ADULTS

by

#### Allison L. Sears

B.A.A., Ryerson Polytechnical Institute, 1983

THESIS SUBMITTED IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF

THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF

MASTER OF ARTS (CRIMINOLOGY)

in the School of

Criminology

Allison L. Sears 1988

SIMON FRASER UNIVERSITY\_\_\_

June, 1988

All rights reserved. This work may not be reproduced in whole or in part, by photocopy or other means, without permission of the author.

Permission has been granted to the National Library of Canada to microfilm this thesis and to lend or sell copies of the film.

The author (copyright owner) has reserved other publication rights, and neither the thesis nor extensive extracts from it may be printed or otherwise reproduced without his/her written permission.

L'autorisation a été accordée à la Bibliothèque nationale du Canada de microfilmer cette thèse et de prêter ou de vendre des exemplaires du film.

L'auteur (titulaire du droit d'auteur) se réserve les autres droits de publication; ni la thèse ni de longs extraits de celle-ci ne doivent être imprimés ou autrement reproduits sans son autorisation écrite.

ISBN 0-315-48869-7

#### APPROVAL

Name: Allison L. Sears

Degree: MASTER OF ARTS (CRIMINOLOGY)

Title of thesis: The Impact of Myths: Gender Role Stereotypes

and Gender Relations Among Young Adults

Examining Committee:

Chairperson: Dr. William Glackman

NeYl Boyd O Senior Supervisor

Margaret Jackson

Susan Wendell
External Examiner
Department of Women's Studies
Simon Fraser University

Date Approved: June 13, 1988

# PARTIAL COFYRIGHT LICENSE

I hereby grant to Simon Fraser University the right to lend my thesis, project or extended essay (the title of which is shown below) to users of the Simon Fraser University Library, and to make partial or single copies only for such users or in response to a request from the library of any other university, or other educational institution, on its own behalf or for one of its users. I further agree that permission for multiple copying of this work for scholarly purposes may be granted by me or the Dean of Graduate Studies. It is understood that copying or publication of this work for financial gain shall not be allowed without my written permission.

Title of Thesis/7/1/6/1/6/4/1/6/4/4/1/4/4/1/4/4/

•	
 The Impact of Myths: Gender Role Stereotypes	and Gender
Relations Among Young Adults	
	.*

Authore

(signature)

Allison L. Sears

(name)

June 15, 1988

(cate)

#### **ABSTRACT**

This study examines gender role stereotypes and gender relations, specifically the issue of dating abuse. The basis of the research is a survey of 252 college and university students. It was found that males generally hold more stereotyped views about women and sexuality than do females. However, stereotypes were evident in the answers of both males and females. In discussions of sex and sexuality, both sexes used vague and ambiguous terms, opening up the possibility of misinterpretations and misperceptions. One ultimate result of these misinterpretations, misunderstandings and incorrect expectations is conflict which can lead to abuse. This study supports previous work that argues that abuse occurs in dating situations among young people and that abuse is experienced by both males and females.

Gender role identity is an important element in the equation that produces abusive relationships. Existing theories on gender role acquisition were reviewed but most were found to be inadequate as they take one side of the nature/nurture debate, excluding the possibility of other influences. The model which is used in this research, however, takes into account both nature and nurture, discussing the impact of parents, the media and school on gender identity. This model also discusses how biology affects one's gender identity at different times in one's life.

School is a very important socialisation agent and would be the logical venue for a course dealing with perceptions of self, self-esteem, relationships, sexuality, and the influence of the media on gender role stereotypes. The most effective time for this course is likely to be adolescence, as this is the period in which young people attempt to define appropriate gender roles and find their place in society and among their peers.

People must be educated about the effects of gender role stereotypes on their expectations in relationships, as conflicting expectations are a major cause of abusive behaviour. It is also imperative that society focus on boys and girls simultaneously, in order to avoid the present dilemma - girls holding nontraditional views of gender roles while boys hold traditional views.

# DEDICATION

For my Mother and Father

#### **ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS**

In appreciation of their contribution to this research, I would like to thank the following:

Beth deBeer, Neil Boyd, Linda Weafer, David Williams and Robert Whyllie, for allowing me to distribute the questionnaire to their classes during instruction time.

Shelley Gavigan, for her assistance in the initial stages of the research.

Margaret Jackson and Senior Supervisor, Neil Boyd, for their assistance in the writing of this thesis.

My friends, most notably Juliette Smith, who have encouraged me along the way.

My daughter, Nicola Elizabeth Sears Williams, for being such a perfect little person.

Most importantly, I thank my husband, David Williams, for his understanding of, and appreciation for the importance of my work, and for his support and cajoling when it seemed that the process would never end.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

Appro	val	i i
Abstr	acti	ii
Dedic	ation	V
Ackno	wledgements	vi
List	of Tables	Ж
I.	INTRODUCTION	1
II.	BIRTH OF THE MYTHS: GENDER ROLE ACQUISITION	E
	Psychoanalytic Theory	7
	Sociobiology	1 1
	Sortial Learning Theory	
	Cognitive Developmental Theory	17
	Gender Schema Theory	2 <sup>°</sup> 1
	Feminist Theory	22
	Liberal Feminism	23
	Marxist Feminism	24
	Radical Feminism	25
	Socialist Feminism	27
	Cultural Feminism	27
;	Summary 2	28
III.	MYTHS AND REALITY: CAN WE TELL THE DIFFERENCE?	3 1
	Gender Role Socialisation	3 1
;	Socialisation Agents	39
•	Family Influences	39
	Media and Literature	45
	School Environment	49

	Changes in Perceptions	53
	Attraction and Dating	54
	Abuse in Dating	57
	Summary	63
IV.	METHODOLOGY	64
•	The Sample	65
	Questionnaire Design	66
	PART A	67
₹	PART B	
•	PART C	
	Data Analysis	79
	Demographics	80
	Limitations	81
v.	MYTHS IN ACTION: SURVEY RESULTS AND ANALYSIS	83
	Masculinity, Femininity and Gender Role Stereotypes	84
	Attitudes Towards Women	
	Sexual Attitudes	90
	Attitudes Toward Sexual Assault	94
	Dynamics of Dating	97
•	Attraction	97
	Perceptions of Sexual Intent	103
	Sexual Activity	107
	Relationships	1.08
	Demographics	108
	Verbal Abuse in Dating	109
	Physical Abuse in Dating	111

# LIST OF TABLES

Table	Page	3
1 ·	Schematic Representation of the Model 34	1
2	Attitudes Towards Women 88	3
3	Sexual Attitudes 91	ı
4	How respondents know when they are ready to have sex 93	3
5	Attitudes Towards Sexual Assault 96	5
6	Attitudes towards Sexual Assault held by thosewho worry about being forced to have sex	
7	Attraction 99	)
8	How Can A Man Tell, Through a Woman's Words or Actions That She is Interested in Having Sex?	ŀ
9	How Can a Woman Tell A Man, Through Her Wordsor Actions, That She is Interested in Having Sex 107	,
10	Verbal Abuse 110	)
11	Physical Abuse	2

	Sexual Abuse in Dating	113
	Sex Education	115
	Summary	116
VI.	CONCLUSION	122
Appe	ndix A	135
	Instructions	135
Bibl	iography	158

#### CHAPTER I

#### INTRODUCTION

During the course of our lives we acquire a set of gender roles that we carry around with us as baggage. Unlike the literal baggage used in our real world travels, this metaphorical baggage is seldom lost. It colours our perceptions of ourselves and others and has an impact on our relationships. In personal or love relationships these gender roles can lead people to expect specific behaviour from their partner. If these expectations between couples conflict, there can be serious consequences, in the form of deviant and possibly criminal behaviour.

Discussions of marital abuse have acknowledged the relationship between gender role stereotyping and marital violence. Violence in dating, however, is a relatively new area of research and has been addressed in the journals only since 1981. James Makepeace first attempted, at that time, to find another explanation for marital abuse and suggested that courtship violence might be the missing link between familial violence and marital abuse. He suggested that dating violence could be seen as the training ground for spousal assault. Since 1981 several other studies have been conducted in the United States which support Makepeace's statements (Cate et al., 1983; Henton et al., 1983; Bernard et al., 1985; Lane & Gwartney-Gibbs, 1985).

The void of published research in Canada on this subject is disheartening. One would think that, given the preliminary findings of abusive relationships, Canadian researchers would be interested in studying this phenomenon in a Canadian context. This thesis was an attempt to fill this gap with some preliminary discussion of dating abuse and the main reasons for its existence.

Abuse in a relationship is more a result of interpersonal conflict than individual characteristics. As noted in Chapter 3, expectations regarding sexuality are one of the major causes of conflict. The expectations that people have for their partner are linked to the individual's gender role and their perception of the gender role of their partner. If one's partner does not act as she or he is expected to, conflict can result.

Before one begins a discussion of gender roles and their effect on interpersonal relationships, it is important to understand the term "gender" and distinguish it from the word "sex". Sex is a biological term consisting of two categories, male and female, that are differentiated by external and internal physical characteristics. In a discussion of procreation, one would talk about sex roles or sex differences (Atkinson, 1987).

Gender, on the other hand, it is socially defined.

Femaleness and maleness are biological realities, whereas

femininity and masculinity are cultural constructs attributed to

females and males (Andersen, 1988). Gender roles are,

A set of organized expectancies for behaviors and activities that are considered to be appropriate and desirable for either males or females in a particular culture (Katz & Boswell, 1987: 106).

One's biological sex sets up gendered expectations. However, one's biological sex is not necessarily the same as one's genderidentity. Most people tend to combine gender roles, a phenomenon which was found to be true in the present study, where the majority of respondents were, to some extent, androgynous. The literature suggests that there are three expressions of gender roles in each person. There is the gender role preference - what one would like to be; gender role adoption - how one behaves; and gender role identity - a combination of preference and adoption. It is possible for all three to be at odds within the individual. One's attitudes could indicate one gender role, while one's behaviour could indicate another (Hyde & Rosenberg, 1976; Basow, 1986). The difference between attitude and behaviour has been noted elsewhere, in research on racist attitudes, where it has been determined that one's attitudes are not a good predictor of behaviour (Morgan, 1987).

In order to understand gender roles and their impact, it is first necessary to understand how they are acquired. An entire chapter has been devoted to this, as the theories of gender role acquisition are complex and could not be discussed in a mere aside within the context of another discussion. Therefore, although these theories are not the focus of the thesis, they are an integral part and will be addressed in Chapter 2.

All the theories presented in Chapter 2 seem to represent one of the sides in the nature/nurture debate, and all are found inadequate to deal with the complex process of gender role acquisition. The idea that gender roles are learned in childhood and implemented, unchanged, in adulthood, has been questioned in the literature. It is now suggested that gender roles and one's gender role orientation change relative to the stages in life, although there is no universal pattern (Hyde & Rosenberg, 1976; Atkinson, 1987; Ganong & Coleman, 1987; Katz & Boswell, 1987).

The research related to how one acquires one's gender role orientation is discussed in Chapter 3. Presented in this chapter is a model developed by Phyllis Katz (1979), which seems to be the most comprehensive model of gender role acquisition. This model suggests various socialisation agents or sources of influence in a person's life relative to their stage in their lifespan. These sources of influence include parents, media, school environment and biology.

One difficulty with many of the theories of gender role acquisition is their reliance on biology as an explanation of gender differences. These biological explanations inevitably lead to conclusions that support the status quo and often, simultaneously, discourage changes that would lead to equality between women and men. As a consequence, some social scientists have concluded that biology does not play a critical role in the acquisition of gender roles. Instead they have looked to society as the source of gender learning.

The model presented by Katz seems to represent the middle ground. While acknowledging the role that biology may play at several key times in a person's lifetime, it allows the sources of influence to shift in importance, relative to each other. The various sources of influence will be discussed in the context of the literature on each. Chapter 3 will conclude with a discussion of dating abuse including several studies that discuss the relationship between gender role stereotypes and expectations, as well as the incidence of dating violence.

The survey, which forms the basis of this research, will be described in Chapter 4. The definitions that were used in previous research on the various forms of dating abuse are also provided and the sample population will be described. Chapter 5 will be a discussion of the findings of the survey, relative to some of the research reviewed in Chapter 3. The focus will be on stereotypic views held by the respondents, their perceptions of dating and the incidence of abuse in their relationships. The final chapter will discuss conclusions from the findings in Chapter 5 and suggest implications for the future.

#### CHAPTER II

#### BIRTH OF THE MYTHS: GENDER ROLE ACQUISITION

Some social scientists suggest that there are no innate sex-based behaviours, and that all actions and beliefs are based on the socialisation of males and females to masculine and feminine roles in society. Not all social scientists would agree with this position, such is the essence of the Nature/Nurture debate. The debate exists between those who see biological forces as relatively more important in the development of sex differences (Nature), and those who view socialisation, learning and environment (Nurture) as relatively more important (Hyde & Rosenberg, 1976; Sargent, 1977; Salamon & Robinson, 1987).

Other social scientists suggest that this debate is obsolete and call for a mixed approach to the understanding of gender identity and behaviour (Hyde & Rosenberg, 1976; Jansen-Smith, 1980; Greenglass, 1982; Katz & Boswell, 1986; Salamon & Robinson, 1987). They feel that there is a necessity for a comprehensive approach to the study of gender roles; one that is not time specific but which assesses the role of socialisation and biology at different times in a lifespan.

This chapter will give a general description of some of the theories of gender role acquisition thus enabling a better understanding of different viewpoints in this discussion of gender roles. The theories that shall be addressed are:

1. Psychoanalytic Theory;

- Sociobiology;
- 3. Social Learning Theory;
- Cognitive Developmental Theory/Model;
- 5. Gender Schema Theory; and
- 6. Feminist Theory;

## Psychoanalytic Theory

Sigmund Freud was the first psychologist to openly question the way in which males and females became masculine and feminine (Bem, 1984). Freud's work emphasised the importance of the anatomy in sex differences. In his view anatomy was destiny and the conclusion was that sex typing was inevitable (Frieze et al., 1978; Bem, 1984; Salamon & Robinson, 1987) 1.

Freud's theory of the development of personality, which had been based on men, subsequently was applied to women. The basis of his theory of the development of the female personality is his theory on the development of the male personality. Here is a situation where theories about men are applied to females and females are found to be lacking (Hyde & Rosenberg, 1976; Frieze et al., 1978; Greenglass, 1982). In Freud's theory, a child's identification with the same sex parent is the primary way in which the child becomes sex-typed. This identification is a result of the discovery of genital sex differences between men and women (Sargent, 1977; Stockard, 1980; Greenglass, 1982; Bem,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Freud's theory is extremely complex and a detailed discussion is beyond the scope of this work. Therefore, this will be only a general overview.

1984). At first the development of boys and girls is the same, they pass through the oral and anal stages of development in the same manner. It is not until they have reached about four years of age, when they are going through what Freud calls, the phallic stage, that their development processes diverge because, according to Freud, they become interested in their genitals.

Until this point the mother is the chief love object for both sexes. In the phallic stage the boy becomes fascinated with his penis and fantasizes about possessing his mother sexually. The father, then, becomes the enemy. This phenomenon is termed the Oedipal complex, after the Greek myth of Oedipus who, not having discovered their familial relationship, killed his father and married his mother. Girls, during the phallic stage, experience penis envy as a result of their discovery that they do not have a penis and, therefore, are different from boys. They believe the mother is to be blamed for this and shift their affection to the father. According to Freud, girls fantisise about having sex with their father. At the root of Freud's theory about female personality development is his belief that women are inferior beings (Hyde & Rosenberg, 1976; Sargent, 1977; Brooks-Gunn & Matthews, 1979; Stockard, 1980; Greenglass, 1982).

The outcome of this phallic stage is that boys, fearing that their father might find out about their feelings for their mother and retaliate, experience castration anxiety. This, Freud feels, is essential for the development of the male gender

identity. The boy then represses his sexual desires for his mother and identifies with his father, thus acquiring a masculine gender identity. This experience is termed "defensive identification" or "identification with the aggressor" (Hyde & Rosenberg, 1976; Brooks-Gunn & Matthews, 1979; Greenglass, 1982; Salamon & Robinson, 1987).

For girls, the desire to have a penis is replaced by the desire to have a baby. This reinforces her original identification with her mother because to get a baby from her father, she must become more like her mother. Freud views this as an incomplete process relative to the development of boys. Women, he states, are left feeling inferior and jealous, because they do not have a penis, they are also left with strong maternal desires because of their strong urge to have a baby, especially a male child, who would replace the penis they lost (Hyde & Rosenberg, 1976; Sargent, 1977; Stockard, 1980; Greenglass, 1982).

The normal female, according to Freud, possesses a triad of elements: passivity, masochism, and narcissism (Hyde & Rosenberg, 1976; Mackie, 1983; Salamon & Robinson, 1987). The woman is passive because it is through having a child that she can acquire a penis. Females were also presumed to be passive during sexual intercourse, assertiveness and ambition being seen a masculine traits and therefore inappropriate for females (Mackie, 1983; Salamon & Robinson, 1987).

Females are perceived to be masochistic because of Freud's idea that menstruation, "Defloration" (sex), and childbirth are painful experiences and to wish to go through these experiences is masochistic. He saw female sexuality as accepting, if not seeking out pain. This pain, however, is not self-destructive as women also possess the characteristic of narcissism. Freud suggested that women remain childlike in some ways, being self-loving and selfish (Mackie, 1983; Salamon & Robinson, 1987).

र्द

A major difficulty with Freudian theory is that it is largely undefendable through empirical study, because much of it deals with the unconscious urges of men and women. A further problem with his theory of child personality development is that it was formulated using adults who were seeking therapy. Thus the theory did not question children about their experiences; it only used recollections of childhood. As well, it has been suggested that Freud's theory is only applicable to disturbed individuals, therefore calling into question the validity or suitability of his sample (Frieze et al., 1978; Stockard, 1980; Greenglass, 1982; Mackie, 1983; Basow, 1986; Salamon & Robinson, 1987).

Other critics suggest that Freud is simply a product of the Victorian society in which he lived, and that his patients, mostly women, were simply dissatisfied with the constraints of the Victorian era which assumed and enforced differences between men and women (Frieze et al., 1978; Brooks-Gunn & Matthews,

1979; Mackie, 1983). Therefore, what Freud saw as a problem in early childhood development may have been just rebellious attitudes and behaviours toward a patriarchal father or husband. Perhaps he should have looked for a more readily visible cause of neurosis rather than delving into the unconscious (Brooks-Gunn & Matthews, 1979). The psychoanalytic approach, it would seem is a akin to "treating food poisoning by exploring early eating habits" (Mackie, 1983: 74).

Despite the problems with Freud's theory, his emphasis on early childhood experiences did stimulate research on child-rearing practices, including cross-cultural practices (Hyde & Rosenberg, 1976; Freize et al., 1978; Stockard, 1980; Mackie, 1983).

# Sociobiology

Sociobiology is a biologically determined interpretation of sex differences, first proposed by E.O. Wilson in his 1975 publication Sociobiology: The New Synthesis. This work drew a great deal of criticism causing Wilson to reconsider his work and write another book, in 1978, entitled The Nature of Man, in which he watered down many of his initial assertions (Jansen-Smith, 1980). Until this time sociologists had ignored, for the most part, or even denied, the powerful influences of biological factors on behaviour (Mackie, 1983). The method of analysis of the sociobiologist is evolutionary. This is an extension of the Darwinian theory of natural selection in which

all animals act so as to maximize the survival of their genes. Sociobiologists assess the "universality" of specific behaviours using cross-cultural analysis to find "cultural universals". These behaviours, such as the division of labour by sex, are seen as genetic. They suggest that certain behaviours maximize reproductive success and these social behaviours are thus encoded into the human genotype and are, therefore, inevitable. The basis for the sociobiological data and principles is the behaviour of lower animals. These principles are then extrapolated to humans. After "universals" are found in humans, sociobiologists then look to strengthen their arguments by searching for similar behaviour among human primates (Jansen-Smith, 1980; Mackie, 1983).

Some critics of Sociobiology suggest that the Sociobiologists' arguments

are tautological and serve political and ideological purposes: it is pointless, impossible and potentially self-defeating to attempt to change any of the present social arrangements between the sexes if they have evolved through natural selection. (Salamon & Robinson, 1987:20)

Sociobiologists suggest that women's traditional role as the main care-giver for children is biologically determined. They make this statement based on the notion that women are more committed to their babies. From conception on, the woman gives more to the foetus than does a man as it is, essentially, a parasite within the mother. Sociobiologists suggest that, after the initial involvement of the father at conception, he has no other "parental investment". The "parental investment" of the

mother, however, is so great it would be "evolutionary insanity" to allow another person to care for the child once it is born (Jansen-Smith, 1980; Mackie, 1983; Salamon & Robinson, 1987). The sociobiologist would conclude, then, that sex-linked differences are functional for the evolution of human beings (Mackie, 1983).

The primary difficulty with sociobiology is the same as
Freudian Psychoanalytic theory. It is difficult to subject a
theory that uses discussion of the things which happened "eons"
ago and a generalisation from animals to humans to empirical
testing. What Wilson has done, it seems, is move to the other
extreme away from sociology which ignores biological factors to
an approach which ignores social learning.

Some critics of sociobiology focus on the basic assumption of this theory, which is that behaviour that has some genetic component is adaptive. They suggest that behavioural traits are not necessarily genetically nor biologically determined just because a behavioural trait is adaptive (Mackie, 1983). This assumption seems to suggest that any behaviour which survives is necessarily good. This incurs the criticism that sociobiology is "notoriously androcentric" (male centred) and that it is a "convenient rationalization for perpetuating the status quo" (Stockard, 1980; Jansen-Smith, 1980; Salamon & Robinson, 1987). It has been suggested that

The sociobiologist's belief that the greater aggression and dominance of males is a result of sexual selection and is controlled by the genes. Therefore men are genetically dominant and women are genetically

subordinate, and the subordinate status of women will have to continue because it is genetic. (Salamon & Robinson, 1987: 20)

The implications for social policy are clear. If one accepts the status quo then it is futile to support social programmes, the goal of which is to ameliorate the position of women in society (Mackie, 1983).

By restating age-old claims that human nature is fixed and unchangeable, and that efforts to ameliorate so-called woes by changing the social environment are doomed to fail, sociobiology gives aid and comfort to supporters of the status quo. (Salamon & Robinson, 1987:21)

The conclusion of a sociobiological outlook would be that attempts to go against "natural law" would be futile (Jansen-Smith, 1980; Mackie, 1983).

## Social Learning Theory

Social Learning Theory, unlike the two previous theories discussed, looks at external rather than internal forces that lead children to imitate behaviours. The external factors include, parents and other adults, as well as school and television. Therefore, an emotional bond is not necessary for the child to imitate the model, thus differing from the Freudian theory of personality development (Frieze et al., 1978; Brooks-Gunn & Matthews, 1978; Mackie, 1983; Basow, 1986).

There are three processes by which children learn behaviour:

- Direct Reinforcement;
- 2. Imitation; and

3. Observation. (Greenglass, 1982; Salamon & Robinson, 1987).

Direct reinforcement is the rewarding of sex appropriate

behaviour or punishing of sex inappropriate behaviour. Operant

conditioning is a major mechanism of the social learning theory;

there is a specific stimulus for a correct, in this case sex

appropriate, response.

Imitation is learning by copying the actions of others. Children tend to imitate the same sex parent or adults and thus are able to pick up some of the more subtle nuances of gender differences (Salamon & Robinson, 1987). Through imitation children seek to maximize their reward and thus they separate behaviours that will bring reward from those that will bring punishment and acquire the appropriate gender roles. Children monitor themselves in anticipation of reward or punishment (Hyde & Rosenberg, 1976; Sargent, 1977; Frieze et al., 1978; Brooks-Gunn & Matthews, 1979; Greenglass, 1982; Basow, 1986; Salamon & Robinson, 1987).

Observation, the final process in social learning theory, is learning through observing, even though the information may not be used until later. It is not clear, however, whether children pay more attention to models of the same sex. In fact, some research would tend to suggest that this is not so and that children's behaviour is fairly random, with regard to the gender of the model (Hyde & Rosenberg, 1976; Greenglass, 1982; Salamon & Robinson, 1987).

Unlike Freudian analysis, the role of the parents in gender role development of the child in Social Learning Theory is significantly decreased, as there is no need for an emotional bond between the model and the child. Although their importance is decreased, the parents can and do reinforce sex appropriate behaviour through rewards and punishment as well as through the provision of clothing and toys. Research has shown that parents treat boys and girls differently by providing differential rewards for exhibiting the same behaviour (Frieze et al., 1978; Salamon & Robinson 1987). Some of the research suggests that it is the fathers who encourage gender appropriate behaviour rather than the mothers, although this is not a consistent finding (Stockard, 1980; Salamon & Robinson, 1987).

One important influence parents have on a child is through the process of giving the child direction. This process begins as soon as the baby is born. In the hospital babies are given blue nameplates if they are boys and pink nameplates if they are girls. As soon as family and friends find out the sex of the baby the presents begin to arrive, for girls everything is pink and for boys everything is blue. Only a few brave souls send the opposite. The toys tend to be sex typed as well, manipulative toys for boys, dolls and other passive toys for girls. The importance of the environment must be emphasised.

If a child's environment is structured so that sex appropriate toy choices are much more probable, then the likelihood of being reinforced for sex-appropriate choices increases accordingly. (Frieze et al., 1978: 108)

If a girl is only given dolls and stuffed animals with which to play, then, upon being given a choice of a doll or a train, she will tend to choose the doll. She cannot receive reinforcement for playing with the train because she is not exposed to one. Thus parents need not punish their children for sex-inappropriate choices, they need only limit the child's exposure to toys to sex-appropriate ones (Hyde & Rosenberg, 1976; Frieze et al., 1978; Stockard, 1980; Greenglass, 1982; Mackie, 1983). Although the example used here is of a girl, it is worth noting that boys have been found to adopt gender stereotyped roles more readily than girls (Brooks-Gunn & Matthews, 1979; Stockard, 1980; Basow, 1986).

A general criticism of social learning theory is that sex-typed behaviour is learned far too quickly and is far too pervasive to be a gradual shaping process (Mackie, 1983).

Reinforcements may be powerful shapers of behaviour and may have an impact on the acquisition of specific gender role appropriate behaviour. However, empirical research shows a wide range of results making the interpretation difficult. It seems that modeling may be both a result of gender role identity as well as a cause of subsequent gender role learning (Basow, 1986).

# <u>Cognitive</u> <u>Developmental</u> <u>Theory</u>

This theory was formalized by Lawrence Kohlberg in the 1960's, based on the theory of development posited by Jean Piaget. Piaget saw children as having a different cognitive

organisation than adults and argued that this organisation changes over time (Hyde & Rosenberg, 1976; Greenglass, 1982). The basic assumption of Kohlberg's theory is that all humans require a sense of gender identity in order to function.

For the gender role development of the child, the process stems from the need to make sense of their cognitive environment. The way in which children do this is to categorise the world into that which is masculine and that which is feminine. Gender is used as the basis for categorisation because, according to the cognitive developmentalist, a child's thinking is physical and concrete. As well, the child has developed a concept of gender constancy, the understanding that one's gender is a permanent part of one's identity (Hyde & Rosenberg, 1976; Sargent, 1977; Brooks-Gunn & Matthews, 1979; Stockard, 1980; Greenglass, 1982; Mackie, 1983; Basow, 1986; Salamon & Robinson, 1987).

The process begins with sex labelling, learning the words "boy" and "girl". By the age of two or three children know their own label. For cognitive developmentalists, the motivation for learning gender roles is internal and, although there is some use of reinforcement, it is the realisation, "I am a boy" or "I am a girl" that causes the child to develop an interest in the implications of sex differences. The child then uses the sex differences as an organiser in judgements about attitudes and actions (Sargent, 1977; Stockard, 1980; Basow, 1986).

This theory assumes that the child is an active participant in the development of his or her gender identity. There are three stages in the Cognitive Developmental Theory:

- 1. The child realises that the world can be categorised into two elements: male and female. Gender, then, is used to categorise the world;
- 2. The child perceives the same sex model/person as being similar and therefore attaches more value to people, attitudes and behaviours of the same sex. There is, therefore conformity to gender roles before there is any reinforcement; and
- 3. The final step has children valuing the activities of the same sex and coming to identify with the same sex.

  Identification, then, comes after achieving a gender identity. Unlike Freudian theorists, cognitive developmentalists view identification is a positive internal process. (Hyde & Rosenberg, 1976; Sargent, 1977; Brooks-Gunn & Matthews, 1979; Greenglass, 1982; Basow, 1986)

The process of gender role socialisation in the Cognitive Development Theory is a process of "self-socialisation". Gender role learning is an active process that is primarily self motivated. The gender roles are adopted and performed by children on the basis of knowledge of what is appropriate behaviour and an attempt to match their behaviour with these guidelines (Hyde & Rosenberg, 1976; Frieze et al., 1978; Brooks-Gunn & Matthews, 1979; Stockard, 1980; Mackie, 1983; Salamon & Robinson, 1987).

As with Freudian analysis, it is suggested that the cognitive developmental theory is yet another androcentric theory that sees women as lacking in some way. Kohlberg developed this model for men and applied it to women. Therefore, his discussion of women's development is not always clear (Hyde & Rosenberg, 1976; Greenglass, 1982). An example of this weakness is the idea that children value and identify with same sex models. Men are seen as having greater prestige than women and therefore the developmental process is supposed to be easier for men than for women (Hyde & Rosenberg, 1976; Mackie, 1983; Salamon & Robinson, 1987). It must also be noted that the rate of cognitive growth is not uniform for all children and therefore rate of growth will also affect gender role learning (Mackie, 1983; Basow, 1986).

One major criticism of this approach that is not noted often, is the assumption that it is the child's wish to categorise by gender without any discussion of the basis for this statement. The implicit assumption here is that sex differences are natural and inevitable and therefore become more perceptually salient to children than any other type of difference (Bem, 1984). Why does the child not use age or race, both of which are physical characteristics? The answer seems to be that society has a propensity for using sex as the great divider, the child perceives this, and uses it as well. It is questionable whether this assumption has cross-cultural validity. Sandra Bem suggests that in some cultures social status may be more important a categoriser than sex, an example

being the caste to which one belongs in India (Bem, 1984).

# Gender Schema Theory

This theory was published by Sandra Bem in 1983. A schema is a general framework of knowledge that a person has about a specific topic. In the case of gender schema, it is the network of associations that guide a person's perceptions with regard to gender. A gender schema acts as an anticipatory structure which allows the individual to assimilate incoming information within the schema in terms that are relevant. With regard to child's gender role development, children evaluate the world and themselves - their adequacy as a person - according to their gender schema (Bem, 1984; Basow, 1986).

The motivational factor for this theory is personal self-esteem; the child is motivated to conform to society's rules. This theory differentiates "masculine" males from other males and "feminine" females from other females, and suggests that a person's gender schema is very important in determining one's self-concept and is adhered to closely (Basow, 1986; Salamon & Robinson, 1987). Bem places the blame for sex typed behaviour and limitations squarely on the shoulders of society. She suggests that, if society placed less emphasis on gender dichotomy and were to limit the "associative network" linked to sex, then it would be less likely for children to become gender schematic (Bem, 1984).

Bem (1984) says that sex-typing comes from the child encoding and organising information using the culture's definitions of maleness and femaleness, and therefore the process is mediated by the child's own cognitive processes. She concludes that sex-typing is a learned behaviour and therefore it is neither inevitable nor unmodifiable, as some of the theories have suggested (Basow, 1986). However, Salamon and Robinson have suggested that gender schema may make the individual "an unwitting victim of his or her own 'enslavement' within the social parameters of a 'gender-appropriate' schema" (1987: 26).

# Feminist Theory

Feminist theory arose as a reaction to the perceived limitations of mainstream sociological theories, methodologies, and findings, which focused on men to the exclusion of women. Sociological theory cast women into an invisible wole (Salamon & Robinson, 1987). Alison Jaggar and Paula Rothenberg Struhl, in their book Feminist Frameworks (1978), set out four frameworks for Feminist theories: 1. Liberal; 2. Marxist; 3. Radical; and 4. Socialist. An additional framework has been added to this list in the past decade, the Cultural Feminist framework (Salamon & Robinson, 1987). Jaggar and Struhl state that,

A successful feminist theory must provide us with the conceptual tools for describing our experiences as women and men in the world today, including experiences of which we may hardly be aware before encountering the theory. (Jaggar & Struhl, 1978: xi)

The purpose of a feminist theory is to pinpoint the source of women's oppression and strive to liberate women from the oppressive forces. Jaggar and Struhl, however, do not see liberation as an end state, but rather as a continual process.

Although all the following theories are categorised as "Feminist", they each start from a different point of view or theoretical orientation, but they are each based on the premise that women are not evaluated similarly in society. The most striking differences are in their respective solutions (Salamon & Robinson, 1987). The distinguishing differential among the five theories is their assessment of the root cause of the restrictions that are placed on women's ability to determine their lives.

#### Liberal Feminism

This is the most moderate of the feminist theories. Liberal feminists suggest that women are less valued in society in terms of social rewards. The reason for this is that they are discriminated against insofar as opportunities made available to them in general and specifically in education. They assert that the psychological differences between women and men are learned and not inherent nor inherited (Jaggar & Struhl, 1978).

Their theory has been referred to as the "market theory" because they believe that men and women should be able to rise in society according to their talents not their sex. The liberal feminist is not, however, committed to denying that some innate

inequalities may exist, but they are more concerned with the current inequalities (Jaggar & Struhl, 1978). They are also not concerned with the inequalities that exist among same sex individuals relating to power, prestige and property. They focus on eliminating sexual, rather than other forms of oppression (Salamon & Robinson, 1987).

Liberal feminists view the roots of women's oppression as their lack of civil rights and educational opportunities. They do not assess this oppression in an historical context, the causes are easily seen and therefore easily fixed (Jaggar & Struhl, 1978). These theorists are seen as moderate because they do not propose radical changes to the existing bases of society. Rather they would like to see a redistribution of individuals by sex, within existing economic institutions.

#### Marxist Feminîsm

The Marxist feminist views the cause of women's oppression as capitalist society. In an historical sense, the marxists suggest that it was the introduction of private property that brought about women's oppression, because it was the men who owned the property and instituted the class system (Jaggar & Struhl, 1978; Salamon & Robinson, 1987). This approach argues that,

the economic institutions...determine the nature of all other institutions and that one's place within the economic institution determines one's relationship to all other aspects of social life. (Jaggar & Struhl, 1978: 28)

This theory states that the unequal status of women is analogous to that of any other disadvantaged group in society. They perceive all inequalities to have an economic basis. Sexism is a secondary phenomenon, a symptom of a much more fundamental oppression (Jaggar & Struhl, 1978; Salamon & Robinson, 1987). Since the root of all oppression is the economic structure of society, the only way in which women can be liberated is for there to be a socialist revolution. Once the class system has disappeared, prejudice against women would necessarily disappear.

The main problem with this approach is the nature of the solution - a socialist revolution. It is not clear whether women must wait for this revolution for any changes or if there are to be some incremental steps towards equality in the meantime. The marxist theorists have ignored any other factors as potential causes of women's oppression and often do not address the inequalities that exist in other economic systems.

#### Radical Feminism

The difference between radical feminism and other theories of feminism, is the idea that the oppression of women is fundamental. They differ from the marxists because they see sexism as universal, occurring in all economic systems (Jaggar & Struhl, 1978; Salamon & Robinson, 1987). Jaggar and Struhl set out five interpretations of this basic idea:

- 1. That women were, historically, the first oppressed group;
- 2. That women's oppression is the most widespread,

existing in virtually every known society;

3. That women's oppression is the deepest in that it is the hardest to eradicate and cannot be removed by other social changes such as the abolition of class society;

2

- 4. That women's oppression causes the most suffering to its victims, qualitatively as well as quantitatively, although this suffering may go unrecognized because of the sexist prejudices of both the oppressor and the victims; and
- 5. That women's oppression,...provides a conceptual model for understanding all other forms of oppression. (Jaggar & Struhl, 1978: 84)

The basis of the radical feminist's ideas is the notion of Patriarchy, the system of thought that supports the idea of male superiority and female inferiority and which justifies the domination of women by men. This notion of patriarchy pervades the socialisation process, causing differences in women and men to appear (Salamon & Robinson, 1987).

The problem with radical feminist theory is that there is no cohesive statement concerning the root causes nor the solution to women's oppression. Some radical feminists believe that the root cause of oppression is biological - women bear children and must depend on men for their physical survival - and therefore there is a need for a biological revolution whereby a way can be found to bear children outside the woman's womb. This way women can be liberated from the limitations of their bodies. (Jaggar & Struhl, 1978; Salamon & Robinson, 1987).

Other radical feminists would suggest that the only way to fight sexism is to become lesbians. They see lesbianism not just as a personal preference but as a political statement in a political struggle (Jaggar & Struhl, 1978). The ultimate goal of

radical feminists is to eliminate biological sex as a basis for social actions and responses (Salamon & Robinson, 1987).

### Socialist Feminism

Socialist feminists combine both the Marxist and Radical feminist theories. They believe that it is the economic and political system of society combined with the ideology of patriarchy that leads to the oppression of women (Jaggar & Struhl, 1978; Salamon & Robinson, 1987). Socialist feminists perceive sexism to be as fundamental as economic oppression. They emphasise that capitalism and sexism reinforce each other and attempt to demonstrate the inseparability of the two.

Socialist feminists analyse the role that certain cultural institutions play in the oppression of women. They do this within the context of society, employing a fundamentally marxist method. In discussing the class system, they reject the idea that women in different societies are experiencing oppression. They perceive class struggle and sexism as occurring simultaneously, and therefore, they say that they must be fought simultaneously (Jaggar & Struhl, 1978).

### Cultural Feminism

Cultural feminism is an offshoot of radical feminism. This theory suggests that the root of the oppression of women is the oppression of female experiences and values. Cultural feminists assert that women's experiences are qualitatively and quantitatively different from men's experiences.

They suggest that the only way that women can be liberated is to acknowledge the differences of experiences of the sexes and to nurture and rehabilitate female values and experiences so that, ultimately, they will supercede the dominant patriarchal value system. The goal of cultural feminists is to construct an alternative female consciousness, not to eliminate the differences between women and men. Herein lies the major difference between the other feminist theories and cultural feminism. Whereas the other theories would seek to eliminate any sex based differences between men and women, the cultural feminist seeks to nurture these differences as they believe that women's experiences are better than men's experiences (Jaggar & Struhl, 1978).

## Summary

After reviewing all the theories presented in this chapter, it seems that no one theory provides an adequate or complete analysis of the very complex process of gender role acquisition. If one were to use a specific theory as a way of seeing this process then one would be eliminating some factors and thereby not seeing alternative explanations for behaviours. It would seem, then, that a hybrid of theories would be the most effective.

The question remains, however, what are the relative roles of the various factors involved in the gender role acquisition process? There are many elements that would seem to have an

impact and it would be difficult to decide which has the most influence: biology, socialisation, or economic system.

The idea that "anatomy is destiny" is ultimately empirically unsupportable. This assertion implies that the differences stemming from the biological differences between women and men are natural, inevitable and unchangeable. Humans, however, are adaptive creatures. As our physical structure adapted to standing on two legs instead of four, so too, physical differences between the sexes may change. As Jaggar and Struhl(1978) have pointed out, there are many things that occur in nature that are not desirable and that can be altered through human intervention.

Viewing the class system or economic structure in society as the root cause of women's oppression is effective only if one assumes that sexism is a secondary form of oppression, second to class oppression. This way of seeing sexism precludes the possibility of it existing in other economic systems, ie. socialist or communist societies. This analysis is, however, not adequate, in itself, to explain the acquisition of gender roles.

It would seem that gender roles are internalised through gender role socialisation (Sharpe, 1980; Tudiver, 1980). The study of gender role socialisation cannot be limited to a study of how children learn to be boys and girls. This is a very important part of the process, however, socialisation is also a process that continues from childhood, through adolescence and adulthood. The sphere of influence would necessarily be very

large and include: the family (specifically the parents); peer groups; media (most important of which is television); and school.

A review of the literature reveals yet another view on gender role acquisition. This model, developed by Phyllis Katz in 1979, takes an interdisciplinary approach to this process and includes, as a very important factor, the element of time. She suggests that socialisation into masculine and feminine roles is not a process unique to childhood; it carries on throughout one's life. In Chapter 3 this model will be examined with reference to literature discussing the relative impact of various sources of influence.

#### CHAPTER III

### MYTHS AND REALITY: CAN WE TELL THE DIFFERENCE?

## Gender Role Socialisation

Perceptions of gender roles and expectations of gender based behaviour affect one's self concept and one's view of others. Research has found that, at ages as early as two years, children have learned traditional gender role stereotypes. By the ages of six to seven children are able to label traits as either stereotypically masculine or feminine with the same accuracy as adults (Urberg, 1982; Katz & Boswell, 1986). This differentiation of women and men on the basis of stereotypes alone could have an impact on one's interpersonal relationships, specifically one's romantic relationships.

It is not the purpose of this thesis to assess the validity or the appropriateness of the model that was developed by Katz, but to discuss the various sources of influence identified in her model. Therefore, the review of the literature, in this chapter, will discuss the socialisation agents one encounters in one's lifetime; the changes in perceptions of stereotypes as identified in several longitudinal studies; some characteristics of romantic attraction and dating; and abuse experienced in dating relationships.

In a discussion of the various theories of gender role acquisition, Katz and Boswell (1986) identify three basic

assumptions upon which most of the theories are based. First is  $\mathcal{T}$  the assumption that

there is a well defined and consistent body of information that is necessary to transmit to children so that they can define themselves psychologically as male or female. (1986: 106)

This assumption has been challenged by recent changes in the socio-political nature of society as well as by the changes in the conceptualisation of adult gender roles. The inability to deal with the variability of gender roles over a life span has serious ramifications for those who do not conform to the norms of these roles.

The second assumption is that parents are the most important socialisation agents for the child. Recent studies show that there are other very important influences in a child's life, other than their parents and that these influences should be integrated into the theories of gender role acquisition (Katz & Boswell, 1986).

The third assumption identified by Katz and Boswell (1986) is that the focus of the gender role acquisition process should be the first five years of the child's life, therefore, the process is complete before the child enters school. Despite the fact that most research on gender role acquisition has been carried out using preschool children, research has shown that gender roles develop and change across the life span (Katz & Boswell, 1986).

The relative importance of any specific influence changes over one's life span as one changes physically and emotionally. Katz (1979) developed a model that sets out the impact of the various influences at different stages in one's life. Table 1 presents the model developed by Katz to explain the development and changes in gender role orientation over one's lifetime. She has broken the lifespan into three levels in order to better explain the different levels of maturity. Level 1 consists of the child learning appropriate gender roles. This is the time from birth to 12 years of age. During this time the most important influences in a child's life are the parents, from birth to 6 years, and the same sex peers, from 6 years to 12 years. This is the time for children to understand who they are and what their culture says it is to be male or female.

This first level is broken down into 3 stages, in the first two the parents and family as the most influential socialisation agents. In the third stage, from 6 to 12 years of age, the emphasis shifts away from the parents to same sex peers, followed by television and books.

The second level Katz refers to as "Learning about adult roles". This is the period between 12 and 19 when adolescents begin to change physically and emotionally. This is the stage during which the major development for young people is the initiation and maintenance of relationships with the opposite sex. Much of their time is spent thinking about their relationships and these are given a very high priority (Fabes,

## TABLE GOES HERE!!!!!

1983). It would seem logical, then, that the major sphere of influence would shift again.

This is the first of three times in the life cycle that one could suggest that biology is playing a major part in the changes occurring in a person's gender role orientation and self concept. Girls are adjusting to the onset of menstruation and boys are adjusting to an understanding of their ability to ejaculate and other more overt and often embarassing physical changes such as the deepening of their voice.

Other major influences at this time, according to the model, would be same sex peers and the media. Katz suggests that television is a major influence, although research has shown that adolescence is not a time of heavy television watching (Singer & Singer, 1987; Morgan, 1987). One influence that is absent at this point in the model is magazines. There are many magazines that are geared to teenagers such as <a href="Seventeen">Seventeen</a> or <a href="MissEventeen">Miss</a> Chatelaine that could have a very strong impact on gender role perceptions in early adolescence, especially for girls.

During late adolescence, the years from 16 to 19 years, Katz shows another shift in the order of importance of the sources of influence. Here she suggests that peers of the same or opposite sex have the most impact on gender role orientation, the media is second and parents are third. This is the time when young people may start experimenting with sexual behaviour and possibly sexual intercourse. The present research found that, by the age of 19, 90% of the respondents had engaged in some form

of sexual activity and 70% had engaged in sexual intercourse.

The next level occurs when people start enacting adult roles, they get married, some have families, they have careers and ultimately retire from these careers. Katz has broken this level into 3 stages, young adulthood, ages 20-35, middle adulthood, ages 35-50, and late adulthood. Young adulthood is the time when people usually find a partner and establish a long term relationship. This is also a time for children and all that that entails. During this time, Katz suggests that the most important source of influence is one's peers. This, however, may not be entirely correct, for those who are married as, once married, one's greatest influence is generally one's spouse. Therefore, instead of seeing the sources of influence as peers, then spouse, as in Katz's model, it may be a better proposition to have these two influences varying during third stage.

Other changes that could be made to this model for this stage relate to the differences between the tasks for men and women in relation to parenting. For woman, there are pregnancy, childbirth and breastfeeding. For men the only tasks Katz suggests is "fathering". This does not take into account some very real and very important issues in a man's life at this time. When a woman is pregnant she goes through some very significant changes, both physically and emotionally and these changes can have a very stong impact on her partner. As well, most, men are now participating in childbirth, a process which many find to be a moving experience that can have a great impact

on their self concept.

There are also men who feel threatened by the new child. Having a baby is a major change in couple's lives and the child can be seen as coming between the woman and man (Panter & Linde, 1976). For some men seeing their wives breastfeeding can cause some difficulty as their wife's breasts were previously sexual objects that were exclusively their "domain", now they are used for a very different purpose (Lewis, 1982) It would seem then, that, although fathering lasts for the child's lifetime, pregnancy, childbirth and breastfeeding can have an important impact on men's conception of themselves vis-a-vis their gender role orientation and therefore should be included as a task for males.

One very important influence on women during this time would be biology. This is the second time in one's lifespan that one could suggest that biology would have a role in one's gender role orientation. The various hormonal changes that occur during and just after pregnancy have a very strong impact on one's self concept.

Since the development of this model in 1979, there have been changes in the roles that men and women have taken in the rearing of their children (Lewis Newsom & Newsom, 1982; Richards, 1982; White, Woollett & Lyon, 1982) These changes need to be reflected in the model. Therefore, the provisos after "child care" in the list of tasks for women and men, "primary responsibility" and "secondary responsibility", should be

eliminated.

The second stage in level three is middle adulthood. The important elements in one's life at this time are one's marriage' relationship, children leaving home, career beginnings and changes and the recognition of the loss of one's youth. Katz suggests that the sources of influence, at this time, are spouse, peers and media, in that order.

The only additions or changes that might be suggested here are the addition of "contemplation of career change" to the female list of tasks. Again because the model was developed in 1979, it does not fully take into account the continued increase in the participation of women in the workforce (Statistics Canada, 1985). Therefore, it is not sufficient to have career mentioned as an aside in the fourth task for females. Women are as likely to be contemplating a change in their careers at this time as are men.

One of the facts of aging that is intrinsically linked to one's self concept is the physical and sexual realities of one's age. For women this means dealing with menopause and for men it means dealing with declining sexual potency. Although Katz puts this in the late adulthood stage, the age does not match, as most women have gone through menopause before they reach the age of 50. This is the last time that one could suggest that biology plays a role in one's self concept. Again, hormonal changes causing physical changes may cause emotional stress for some women. This stress may cause changes in one's gender role

orientation.

The last stage in the lifespan is late adulthood, over 50 years of age. During this time men and women deal with their feelings about aging, retirement, grandparenting, and their own and their partner's mortality. Katz identifies the spouse, peers, children and the media as the sources of influence, in that order.

The various sources of influence that Katz and Boswell discuss have been addressed by other researchers. These are influences such as: parents, family and peers (Tudiver, 1980; Katz & Boswell, 1986); media (Emihovich and Gaier, 1983; Hudson, 1984; McRobbie, 1984; Sharpe, 1980; Walkerdine, 1984); and the educational system (Hudson, 1984; Sharpe, 1980; Wood, 1984). There has been some very important research on these sources of influence which needs to be addressed in order to understand just how they work.

# Socialisation Agents

## Family Influences

Parents have a great impact on the socialisation of their children, as it is through the parents that society's expectations about the appropriate behaviour are transmitted (Greenglass, 1982). The child looks to the parent for physical and emotional nurturing and therefore the parents are able to control and modify the child's behaviour through approval for

appropriate behaviour and disapproval for inappropriate behaviour. Parents also serve as role models for children and therefore, through their attitudes, personalities and childrearing practices, they are able to influence a child's gender role orientation. According to Katz's model, the most important time for parental influences is in the first six years of a child's life.

Stereotyping seems to begin as soon as a child is born. In a study done by Rubin, Proenzano and Lurra (1974), 30 first time parents were interviewed within 24 hours of their child being born. Although, referring to the medical records, there was no health or physical measure on which the infants differed, the parents seemed to note marked differences. Parents of girls said their babies were little, beautiful, delicate, weak and resembling their mothers. Parents of boys said their babies were firmer, better coordinated, more alert, stronger and hardier (Greenglass, 1982; Basow, 1986; Andersen, 1988). The last adjective, "hardier", is especially interesting as the opposite is, in fact, true. Baby girls are more resistant to disease than are baby boys, and yet the parents persist in the stereotypical view that boys are stronger (Greenglass, 1982; Andersen, 1988).

During infancy, the research has shown that there is no real difference in the treatment of babies by the parents. Parents seem willing to play more roughly with their sons than their daughters, however, perceiving their sons as sturdier and more able to withstand rough treatment (Greenglass, 1982; Basow,

1986; Salamon & Robinson, 1987; Andersen, 1988).

One way in which the parents can control the child's behaviour is through the environment in which the child is raised, specifically the child's room and the toys made available to them. Most of the child's early life is spent in play activity and the toys they have will have an important impact on their behaviour and how they feel about themselves. Boys are generally given active toys such as trains and construction sets, toys that encourage activity outside of the home. Girls, however, are given more passive toys such as dolls and tea sets, toys that encourage activity within the home (Greenglass, 1982; Basow, 1986; Salamon & Robinson, 1987; Andersen, 1988).

In general, research has found that girls are socialised to be nurturant and obedient and boys are socialised to be self reliant and to achieve (Broverman et al., 1972; Brooks-Gunn & Matthews, 1979; Block, 1984; Basow, 1986). It has been found that parents are more likely to encourage boys towards masculinity than to encourage girls towards femininity. Boys, therefore, experience more intense socialisation than do girls and they are under a great deal of pressure to behave in a gender appropriate manner. To this end they receive more punishment, praise and attention in general than do girls (Greenglass, 1982; Brooks-Gunn & Matthews, 1978; Block, 1984; Basow, 1986; Salamon & Robinson, 1987; Andersen, 1988). Andersen (1988) suggests that the basis for this intense socialisation of

males is homophobia. She says that the fear of being seen as homosexual and the fear that one's male children would be seen as being homosexual causes some parents to go to the other extreme to ensure that their sons are "masculine".

Much of the research on gender role acquisition and stereotyping has attempted to discover a causal link between a specific socialising agent and sex typed behaviour. The limitation of much of this work is that the researchers may have tended to focus on one measure of sex typing. Katz and Boswell (1986) carried out a study using 14 measures, 3 for parents and 11 for children. They found that there were differences among measures used and therefore they concluded that gender role orientation would be better conceptualised in terms of a multidimensional view rather than the unidimensional, masculine-feminine, model that most theories use (Hyde & Rosenberg, 1976; Katz & Boswell, 1986). This study confirmed the conclusions of other authors that one's attitudes do not necessarily reflect one's behaviour nor is one consistent across the different aspects in one's life (Hyde & Rosenberg, 1976; Basow, 1986; Atkinson, 1987; Morgan, 1987).

A child might, for example, be quite flexible about activity preferences but be very traditional in occupation choices. These results make the use of a single measure such as toy preferences very questionable...(Katz & Boswell, 1986:140).

An interesting discussion, when assessing the impact of the family on socialisation is to be derived from noting the differences, if any, between mothers and fathers. If fathers

have internalised the masculine stereotype it would seem logical that they would have difficulty developing a warm, spontaneous and close relationship with their children. The masculine stereotype hides their tender feelings towards children and they are thought to be inept around them (Fasteau, 1976). These stereotypes have surfaced in several recent movies such as Three Men and A Cradle and Mr. Mom. Some research has found that fathers perpetuate stereotypical behaviour more so than mothers (Langlois & Downs, 1980, Basow, 1986), although other research findings have stated just the opposite (Katz & Boswell, 1986).

Much of the recent research on the impact of the mother on socialisation has focused on the effects on children, specifically daughters, of maternal employment outside the home. The research has found that daughters of working mothers tended to have higher career aspirations and perceive smaller differences between men and women than did daughters of homemakers (Broverman et al., 1972; Urberg, 1982; Hertsgaard & Light, 1984; Weeks, Wise & Duncan, 1984; Jensen & Borges, 1986; Gardner & LaBreque, 1986).

The model being addressed here is one that looks at a person's lifespan and assesses the changes in gender role orientation throughout. Rather than being unidirectional, limited to looking at how adults, specifically parents, affect children and adolescents, it will also look at how children affect the parents. Changes in one's life situation will cause changes in one's self concept and one of the most significant

changes in a person's life is having children. Ganong and Coleman (1987) conducted a study to assess the impact of children on the gender roles of their parents. They found that, in general, couples who are parents are more sex typed than nonparent couples. They looked at how the sex of the child would affect the parents and found that fathers who have sons only are significantly less feminine than fathers of daughters only.

Mothers who have sons only, are significantly more feminine than those mothers who have daughters only.

It would appear, then, that sons have a different impact on parents than do daughters, but this effect seems to be limited to the feminine side of the self concept. Ganong and Coleman (1987) suggest that sons have a "traditionalising" effect on parents as parents seem more concerned with the gender role socialisation of the sons than the daughters. Sons, it is thought, need rigidly defined role models and, therefore, the father must become clearly masculine and the mother must become clearly feminine.

In many cases it has been found that parents do have an impact on the gender roles of their children and that some parental behaviour can be used to predict a child's behaviour. However, research has been unable to consistently predict sex differences, which attests to the fluidity with which women and men deal with society (Hyde & Rosenberg, 1976; Basow, 1986; Katz & Boswell, 1986; Atkinson, 1987; Ganong & Coleman, 1987; Salamon & Robinson, 1987; Andersen, 1988). It is important, therefore,

to look at the impact of other socialisation agents who will influence people at various times in their lives.

### Media and Literature

The media has a very important impact on children's perceptions of the world. Research has found that, by the time children have reached the age 16, they will have spent more hours watching television than in the classroom (Greenglass, 1982; Basow, 1986; Singer & Singer, 1987; Andersen, 1988). Television has been shown to increase restlessness and aggressive behaviour, increase fearfulness and suspicion of the world, decrease imaginativeness and playfulness and be the cause of various cognitive limitations (Singer & Singer, 1987). If 🦠 television has these sorts of serious effects on children, researchers feel it must certainly have an impact on gender role stereotypes. To this end studies have been done to test the hypothesis that there is a causal link between the amount of television watched and gender role stereotypes. Singer and Singer (1987) found that, by grade 5 (10 years old), heavy television watchers showed traditional gender stereotypes, a finding that has been supported in other work (Greenglass, 1982; Emihovich & Gaier, 1983; Morgan, 1987; Wrobleski & Huston, 1987; Andersen, 1988).

One important finding is the viewing patterns of children, prior to 1980. It was found that weekly television viewing increased through middle childhood but early and mid-adolescence were times of decreased interest. This has changed since the

introduction of music television and the expansion of the cable networks (Singer & Singer, 1987), although there does not seem to be a consensus as to the amount of television adolescents watch, relative to other age groups (Morgan, 1987; Wrobleski & Huston, 1987).

Television is a great source of gender role stereotypes in general and specifically stereotypes related to occupations (Greenglass, 1982; Basow, 1986, Morgan, 1987; Wrobleski & Huston, 1987). Although it is known that television presents messages about gender roles there is not a great deal known about the social consequences of exposure to these images specifically related to an adolescent's self concept, vis-a-vis their gender role (Morgan, 1987).

Content analyses have shown that women are underrepresented in television by a ratio of 5:1, when compared to men. This underrepresentation suggests that the number and types of roles women play are narrow and limited (Basow, 1986; Morgan, 1987). Generally there has been a heavy bias toward showing males in high status jobs while women are in low status, traditionally female jobs or were unemployed (Wrobleski & Huston, 1987). Now the television networks are beginning to allow some counterstereotyped occupational portrayals by women, examples of which are, St. Elsewhere, L.A. Law and The Cosby Show. Research has found that counterstereotyped portrayals can influence the attitudes and aspirations of children (Basow, 1986; Wrobleski & Huston, 1987). In general girls are less gender stereotyped than

are boys and may be more open to, or tolerant of counterstereotypes. This has a great deal to do with the intense and rigid socialisation boys experience in childhood as discussed in the previous section on family influences. Boys, then, would be harder to reach as they perceive, quite correctly, that the male role is more valued in society and, therefore, they do not have the motivation to alter their behaviour or attitudes (Basow, 1986; Wrobleski & Huston, 1987). Continued use of counterstereotypes can have a positive influence. As has been found through longitudinal studies, television viewing can predict gender stereotyping one year later (Wrobleski & Huston, 1987). These counterstereotypes are usually portrayals of women. There has been no evidence of a corresponding change in the portrayals of men, which would seem the next logical step (Wrobleski & Huston, 1987).

The influence of music, specifically rock music on young people has been the topic of heated debate and recent congressional hearings in the United States. In this discussion, however, it is important to differentiate between the songs on their own and the videos made from these songs. Studies have found that only one third of any sample of adolescents was able to articulate the meaning of popular music lyrics. Another study found that 37% of preteens and teenagers did not know what their favourite songs were about. If rock music lyrics are to have an effect it would seem that they must first be understood (Greenfield et al., 1987).

Greenfield et al. (1987) carried out three studies dealing with rock music, one dealing with rock lyrics and the other two dealing with rock videos. In the first study, the sample consisted of grades 4, 8, 12 and college students. They listened to songs then were asked questions about the words. They found that younger children were more concrete and literal in their understanding of lyrics while college students were more abstract and metaphorical. They also found that where knowledge and experience were limited, so too was the interpretation of the lyrics. In general, then, the adult organisations seeking to censor would interpret songs in terms of sex, violence, drugs and satanism more frequently than would young people. They found that adolescents interpret songs in terms of themes of "love, friendship, growing up, life's struggles, having fun, cars, religion" and other topics related to teen life (Greenfield et al., 1987). Therefore, the assumptions that teens will interpret the lyrics, and that there is but one interpretation, are both incorrect.

The second and third studies done by Greenfield et al.

looked at videos and their impact on young people. Songs

generally elicit associations and memories that will recur

whenever the person hears that song. Videos, however, present

one image of a song that is, in effect, "played back" by the

person whenever they hear that song (Greenfield et al., 1987).

The video seemed to draw the attention away from the audio

toward the visual stimuli, therefore the content of the video

could have a significant impact on perceptions of gender roles

and violence. It has also been suggested that the content of many rock videos is misogynous in nature (Basow, 1986). It would seem, then, that the groups that seek to censor or restrict music should look to videos instead of lyrics, as their impact is much more immediate.

The media helps children to internalise gender roles. There is a tendency, in the media and literature, to gloss over the realities of being female in favour of romanticising life and promoting the myths that surround marriage and motherhood (Sharpe, 1980). Some of the British literature focuses on girl's comics which tell girls that they can triumph, as the heroine does, only through selflessness. The solution to the heroine's problems in the comics is a man. The focus is how to get one, not on the relationship. If you lose one man you work to get a new one, rather than assess what was wrong with the relationship (Walkerdine, 1984).

## School . Environment

One very influential socialising agent is the educational system. Schools are a mirror of society and help to reproduce it, they are places where students play out acquired and anticipatory gender roles (Wolpe, 1974; Russell, 1979-80; Clarricoates, 1981; Grumet, 1981). The curriculum is compatible with the values, goals and lifestyle of the dominant group which is described as white, middle-class and male (Saario, Jacklin & Tittle, 1973; Wolpe, 1974; McRobbie, 1978; Ayim, 1979; Scott, 1980; Sharpe, 1980; Connell & Dowsett, 1981; Henricksen, 1981;

Halpern, 1985).

Children enter school with some stereotypes and school, instead of being an enlarging and enlightening experience, reinforces and maintains these stereotypes (Delamont, 1980; Scott, 1980; Bernstein, 1982). The number of activities acceptable for girls is limited, the resources available for them is limited, and women are shown only in the context of their relationship to men in readers and other course materials (Saario, Jacklin & Tittle, 1973; Delamont, 1980; Bernstein, 1982). The British literature discusses the separation of boys and girls from which a rivalry grows such that they never act as a cohesive group (Delamont, 1980; Clarricoates, 1981). For example, using sex as a means for defining teams for competition helps to set up this type of rivalry.

Some of the literature discusses the influence of teachers and other professionals on students. There is the potential for students, coming into contact with sexist attitudes and assumptions from these individuals, to internalise and accept these attitudes and assumptions (Hargreaves, 1978; Eichler, 1979-80; Delamont, 1980; Payne, 1980; Scott, 1980; Connell & Dowsett, 1981; Clarricoates, 1981; Kahn & Richardson, 1983; Hudson, 1984).

Schools promote the fantasy for girls that a man will take care of her, and teach girls to remain available for marriage. They gloss over the realities of being female in favour of romanticising life and love (Wolpe, 1974; Russell, 1979-80;

Delamont, 1980; Payne, 1980; McRobbie 1984). Girls are taught to be good but not too good or they may not get a boy, and thus girls begin in their teens to fear success (Delamont, 1980; Bernstein, 1982; McRobbie, 1984).

Educational research, until recently, was limited for the same reason as research on socialisation, gender was not an area of consideration. Research was done using boys and applied to girls or girls were ignored completely (Llewellyn, 1980; Clarricoates, 1981).

One area of education that is of great importance when discussing gender role socialisation especially in the context of abuse in dating, is sex and sexuality education. Although it is felt that the primary responsibility for teaching sexuality is with the parents so that sex education is taught along side moral and values education, parents do not feel adequately prepared for this task (Jacknik et al., 1984). Despite the wish to have this education in the home it has been found that other sources of influence such as television or friends are more powerful than parents or the school (Strouse and Fabes, 1985).

One of the difficulties in teaching sexuality is its definition, defining what is to be taught (Wilson, 1978; McCabe, 1984; Wood, 1984). Should a course in sex education simply be concerned with anatomy, contraceptive use, sexually transmitted diseases? Or should it include a discussion of relationships, sexual and other forms of abuse and sexual responsibility?

Research has found that knowledge of contraceptives alone does

not ensure their use. An important factor in the decision to use contraceptives is the adolescent's self-xmage. For example, McCormick, Folcik and Izzo (1985) noted that high sex guilt students failed to use contraceptives, while low sex-guilt students tended to start using contraceptives soon after beginning to have sex. Recommendations for courses dealing with sexual abuse and sexually transmitted diseases were also put forth in the Badgley Report (Badgley, 1984). Knowledge about contraceptives and the sense of responsibility and confidence that can be cultivated in a sex education course could increase an adolescent's feelings of power and control over their lives that are too often taken away through gender role stereotypes (Johnson & Black, 1981; Simmons & Parsons, 1983).

Prior to the fall of 1987, the Province of British Columbia did not have a policy regarding sex education in the schools. Each school board was allowed to teach what they thought was needed. The policy of the Vancouver School Board did not outline what should be taught nor the relative emphasis of topics, it was mainly a discussion of parental involvement and the need for parental consent in order for students to participate in the programme. The only mention of what might be taught was a statement saying that the topic of birth control could be discussed if it was requested by the students. The school board left it up to the individual schools to decide what they would teach, resulting in unequal and inconsistent teaching of sex education.

In 1987 the provincial government, mostly in response to an outcry for A.I.D.S. education, formulated a new curriculum called Family Life Education. It was put into the schools in the fall of 1987 in grades 7 through 12. At present, there are two courses, one for grades 7-9 and one for grades 10-12. The curriculum will continue to be developed over the next three years until there is a separate course for each grade.

The course covers a range of topics from social interaction and dating to A.I.D.S. and other sexually transmitted diseases. Most of the lessons are mandatory, however, those which discuss birth control and unwanted pregnancies are optional (Ministry of Education, Province of British Columbia, 1987c).

This course is a good general overview, however, there are many instances in which the information in the videos provided by the Ministry of Education and in the Teacher Resource Modules raise more questions that are not answered in the materials. One can only hope that teachers deal with these questions in the context of class discussions.

# Changes in Perceptions

It has been suggested that the women's movement should have had a positive impact on gender role stereotypes such that if one were to compare stereotypes from 20-30 years ago one would notice a move away from traditional gender role stereotypes (this, however, has not been proven). There is still a strong

tendency to view women as less capable than men for work outside the home (Ditkoff, 1979; Kalin et al., 1980), while still being held responsible for most household tasks (Hansen & Darling, 1985). There have been some longitudinal studies of gender role stereotypes that have found some change over the past few decades but the changes have not been as significant as expected. The only significant change was in girls self concept (Broverman et al., 1972; Ditkoff, 1979; Hansen & Darling, 1985; Werner & LaRussa, 1985; Lewin & Tragos, 1987; McBroom, 1987).

Werner and LaRussa (1985) replicated a study done in 1957 to check the changes over time of stereotyped attitudes towards women. Werner and LaRussa (1985) found that females in their study, which was done in 1978, had a more favourable view of women and a less favourable view of men than did their 1957 counterparts. They were given a list of descriptives such as, adventurous, poised, neurotic, boastful, rattlebrained and sociable. The respondents were then asked to ascribe them to men and women. Of the descriptives dropped from 1957, those for men were favourable and those for women were unfavourable. They noted, however, that despite the women's movement, there has been no substantial change in perceptions.

## Attraction and Dating

These traditional views of masculine men and feminine women create certain expectations that, when not met, can cause conflicts between dating couples. One of the traditional views,

that women are more romantic than are men, has been challenged in the literature. Rubin, Peplau and Hill (1981) carried out a study to test the hypothesis that women are more romantic and fall in love easier than men. They found that men have a more romantic view of male-female relationships, this finding was supported in later research (Hatfield, 1986). Men had higher scores on measures of romanticism than did women. Rubin et al. (1981) suggest that a man can afford to be more romantic than a women. A woman must be cautious, practical and realistic in choosing a partner as, in many cases, they must accept the man's economic and social life for their own (Rubin et al., 1981; Basow, 1986). They assert that a woman is not just choosing a partner, she is choosing a way of life.

This ability of men to be more idealistic than women seems to be reflected in their views of which characteristics are the most important in a partner. Jeffery Nevid (1984) conducted a study of how males and females ranked, in order of importance, physical, demographic and personal qualities in choosing a romantic partner. He found that men ranked physical characteristics as more important than did women (this is supported in Basow, 1986), women emphasised personal qualities such as interpersonal warmth, dynamic and charismatic appeal. This seems to conform to the stereotyped belief that men look for women who are physically attractive, before other qualities. However the popular notion that women look for financial security was not supported in this study.

One of the problems discussed in the literature is the consequent pressure one might feel if one's behaviour did not match the standards society had set. There is the possibility that, by accepting the stereotypes put forth in society, pressure is put on others to act in that way, thus perpetuating the stereotypes (Pyke, 1980; Davidson, 1981; Basow, 1986).

If one expects someone to act in a certain way one may misconstrue their behaviour to fit the expectations. Antonia Abbey has done some work recently, looking at the misperceptions of a person's behaviour by the opposite sex. Abbey's first study was done to test the hypothesis that friendliness from a member of the opposite sex might be misperceived as a sign of sexual, interest. In previous research it had been found that acquaintence or date rape had frequently been the result of misunderstood intentions (Abbey, 1982), and Abbey was attempting to find a reason why these misperceptions occurred.

Abbey's first study (1982) found that men are more likely to perceive the world in sexual terms and to make sexual judgements than are women. Male and female observers were asked to use general trait terms to describe male and female actors in specific interactions. These terms ranged from "flirtatiousness" to "promiscious" and "seductive". Males rated the female actors as being more promiscious and seductive than females did. Males said they were more sexually attracted to their research partners than their partners were to them. Male observers rated the female actors as more sexually attracted to and willing to

56

date their partners than female observers did. From these results Abbey asserts that the only sex differences in perceptions were with the unmistakably sexual terms and men do tend to read sexual intent into friendly behaviour (Abbey, 1982). The second piece of research done by Abbey and Melby (1986) shows similar results.

Differential expectations and perceptions between the sexes can cause a great deal of strain such that two people in a relationship have been referred to as "intimate strangers"; they are close physically but not mentally or emotionally (Basow, 1986). The conflict created by the strain in the relationship could lead to deviant and possibly criminal behaviour.

## Abuse in Dating

Until the early eighties documentation of abuse in dating relationships was sparse. The study of relationship abuse focussed on abuse in the family and abuse in marriage, specifically, wife battering. It was not until James Makepeace, a sociologist at the College of St. Benedict/St. John in Minnesota, carried out a study of courtship violence among college students, that attention was really focussed in this area (Billingham, 1987; Lane & Gwartney-Gibbs, 1985; Roscoe & Benaske, 1985; Makepeace, 1981; Cate et al., 1982).

In his seminal work, Makepeace asked the respondents about direct personal experience and about violence experienced by

people they knew personally. Most of the respondents (61.5%), had personally known someone who had experienced courtship violence and 21.2% had experienced violence themselves. Of those who had experienced violence, 64% had experienced it on one occasion only.

The type of violence experienced varied from a threat of violence (8.4%) to being assaulted with a weapon or choked. The largest percentages were those who had been slapped (12.9%) and pushed (13.9%). The extreme forms of abuse, being struck with an object (3.5%), being assaulted with a weapon (1.0%) and being choked (1.5%), show relatively small percentages. However, on a university campus with 11,000 students, the results suggested would mean that about 660 students are experiencing some extreme form of violence. Therefore, by extending the figures to a larger population, one begins to see the magnitude and the seriousness of the problem. Makepeace makes the statement that it is a hidden social problem as only 5.1% of the cases notified the authorities. Since this study, Makepeace has carried out two more studies, both confirming his original findings (Makepeace, 1983; 1986; 1987).

Makepeace's third study had a sample size of 2,338 college students from 7 different colleges in the United States. In this study 16.7% had experienced courtship violence. It has been found previously, that females are the recipients of violent behaviour more than are males (Badgley, '984; Roscoe & Callahan, 1985), this was supported in this study. Makepeace found that

20.6% of females had experienced courtship violence while only 12.0% of the males had experienced it.

Since 1981, Makepeace's findings have been supported in other research. In 1982 Cate et al., found that 22.3% (N=355) reported experiencing abuse at some time in their present relationship, and in 1985, Lane & Gwartney-Gibbs found that 33% (N=325) had been in abusive relationships.

One interesting finding, which has been supported in subsequent studies, is that abuse is reciprocal (Makepeace, 1981; 1986; Cate et al., 1982; Henton et al., 1983). This by no means suggests that the abuse sustained by men and women is equal. Makepeace found that males more often sustain lower level violence such as thrown objects, pushing, slapping, kicking, biting, and punching, while females sustained higher level abuse such as being struck with an object or being beaten up.

Another sex difference in the findings was the perception of sexual abuse. When asked why they had been abused, 24.4% of the women and 3.1% of the men said it was for sex. As for the outcome of the abuse, 23.6% of the women felt that forced sex had occurred but only 4% of the self-reported assailants reported that forced sex had occurred. This comparison was made using a sample made up of individuals who may not be dating each other. The results would have a slightly different meaning if the sample was made up of dating couples.

Attempts to locate Canadian research on abusive relationships has been disheartening; only two studies have been found. One consisted of 12 case studies which were used as the basis for a discussion paper on dating violence for the Battered Women's Support Services in Vancouver (Lewis, 1987). The other is an exploratory study of girlfriend abuse carried out in high schools in a large metropolitan area in central Canada. This study found that of the 304 respondents, 11% of the females had experienced physical abuse; 17% had experienced verbal abuse; and 20% had experienced sexual abuse. Of the males in the study; 15.4% said that they had physically abused their girlfriend; 13% said they had verbally abused their girlfriend; and 12% said they had sexually abused their girlfriend (Mercer, 1987). This study did not make any statements about abuse precipitated by females.

Abuse in any level of relationship is a result of conflict which arises from differing expectations. One of the possible causes of conflict in relationships that has been identified in the literature is conflict between traditional and non-traditional sex role expectations (Bernard et al., 1985; Finn, 1986; Makepeace, 1987). Bernard, Bernard and Bernard (1985) found that those who had been in violent relationships tended to hold traditional views of gender roles and also viewed violence in intimate relationships as an acceptable form of behaviour.

This finding was supported by Finn (1986) who found that as gender role attitudes became more egalitarian, attitudes legitimizing abuse decreased. It was found that gender role orientation was the strongest predictor of attitudes supporting violence in intimate relationships. Bernard et al. (1985) suggest that women who are not sex typed "feminine", may threaten the abusive male who is excessively concerned with his masculinity. It has been suggested in the literature that, as a result of the women's movement, there is a "gender gap", that may increase the amount of abuse in relationships as men will not readily give up their gender role stereotypes (Bernard et al., 1985; Finn, 1986).

Sex and sexuality expectations are another potential source of conflict suggested by the literature (Knox & Wilson, 1981; Makepeace, 1981; Lane & Gwartney-Gibbs, 1985). Knox and Wilson (1981) found that, among college students, there were discrepancies as to the timing of sexual behaviour. Kissing on the first date was thought to be acceptable by 70% of the men but only 50% of the women felt that it was appropriate. With regard to petting; 75% felt that it should be delayed until after the fourth date; but, only 33% of the men felt the same. Questions about the timing of sexual intercourse revealed a similar disparity between men and women; by the fifth date, 50% of the men felt sexual intercourse was appropriate, while only 25% of the women thought it was appropriate. These discrepancies were evident to both the men and women, as less than 15% of both said that their partners shared their feelings about the timing

of sexual behaviour (Knox & Wilson, 1981).

In a study done by Lane and Gwartney-Gibbs (1985), they found that sexuality was a very important source of conflict for couples. When asked if they had ever said things that they did not mean in order for them to have sexual intercourse, 22% of the males, but only 2.5% of females said that they had. As victims of unwanted sexual attention, 25% of females and 8% of males said that they had been pressured, threatened or forced to have sexual intercourse (Lane & Gwartney-Gibbs, 1985).

From this discussion, then, it would seem that the focus of study should be the couple rather than the individual, as dating violence seems to be based on situational and interpersonal factors rather than simply a result of individual characteristics (Henton et al., 1983; Lloyd, 1987; Lane & Gwartney-Gibbs, 1985; Gwartney-Gibbs, Stockard & Bohmer, 1987; Makepeace, 1987).

There has been a great deal of research on abuse in marital relationships. Much of this research has attempted to find a reason for this abuse by looking at abuse in one's family of origin and assessing the impact of exposure to violent behaviour on the acceptance of violence as a viable form of self-expression in intimate relationships. What has been passed over in much of the research is abuse in dating relationships. Makepeace, in his discussion of courtship abuse (1981; 1983; 1986; and 1987) suggests that this may be the missing link between familial violence and marital violence. This finding has

been supported in other studies (Roscoe & Benaske, 1985; Gwartney Gibbs, Stockard & Bohmer, 1987).

## Summary

The incidence of abuse found in the literature ranges from 21.2% (Makepeace, 1981) to 33% (Lane & Gwartney-Gibbs, 1985) indicating a very serious social problem. Evidence from the research cited here points to abuse caused by disparities in expectations between dating couples. Although the root causes of these disparities are not conclusively known, the literature suggests that gender role orientation can be a very strong predictor of violent behaviour.

From the review of the literature it would seem that, in order to have a greater understanding of dating abuse, one must look at the interaction between the individuals in the couple. Therefore, although one must consider the gender role orientation of each individual and the gender role stereotypes they espouse, in many cases it appears that the dynamics of the relationship cause the reciprocal abuse noted in the research.

#### CHAPTER IV

#### METHODOLOGY

As noted to this point, a study of the relationship between gender role stereotyping and gender relations incorporates a wide range of topics. In reviewing the literature, a great deal of information was found on the subjects that make up this area of study, but none seemed to acknowledge fully the myriad of factors linking the two foci. It was necessary, therefore, to find some way of studying these areas as one. A questionnaire was chosen as the medium for obtaining information because it was seen as the most efficient way of accessing a sample adequate to serve the purposes of this inquiry.

It was decided that, although interviews would be a useful follow-up tool, there was a danger, given the nature of some of the questions, that people may be intimidated by an interviewer. Some of the questions, such as those asking about experiences of sexual abuse, are quite personal and private and the response rate to those questions might well be lessened if the subjects felt any sort of judgement was being made by the interviewer. Despite this concern a request was made for those who would be willing to discuss any abusive situations, as the abused or abuser, with the survey team. A male and female interviewer was made available for these follow-up interviews. However, no one responded to the request.

## The Sample

The objective in choosing a sample was to find one large enough to facilitate statements about a broader population. The target group of the study was young adults and one of the most practical ways of obtaining a large and accessible number of these subjects was through the public school system. As high school is a basic requirement for all young adults, it was felt that this would be the best way to access the target population. At first, attempts were made to survey high school students in the Vancouver and Toronto areas. However both school boards felt that such a study was beyond their terms of reference and therefore, another avenue had to be found.

It was decided that modifying the target sample by approaching subjects from another educational level, namely college and university, would also provide a good sample. First year college and university students were chosen for the sample. These subjects were seen as close enough in age to the initial target population. Three classes of first year college (n=101) and two first year university classes (n=151) were used.

The use of post-secondary educational institutions as the source for the sample may raise concerns about the generalisability of the results, as with most studies using similar populations. However, these are not seen as problematic. The average age for students in first year university is about 19, as the age at which one leaves high school, in this

province, is about 18. The age of first year students should, therefore, be 19-20.

The survey was carried out in September, 1986; 265 questionnaires were returned of which 252 were deemed "unspoiled". The remaining 13 were viewed as unuseable for reasons of sexual orientation of the respondent or because of a substantial lack of responses to the questions asked.

## Questionnaire Design

In formulating the questionnaire a broad range of topics was addressed. The questionnaire was broken down into three parts. Part A and C were answered by all respondents, Part B was answered only by those respondents who had had a boy or girlfriend in the previous six months. The questionnaire asked general questions about the person first, then their attitudes and expectations, their dating experiences and ended with more questions about their views on a variety of topics. It was structured in this manner in order to have non-threatening questions at the beginning and at the end so the respondents did not finish the survey feeling uncomfortable about the experience.

There were six categories of questions:

- Personality Characteristics;
- 2. Attitudes towards Women and Men, Dating and Sex;
- Family Background;

- 4. Sexual Experiences;
- Abuse in Their Relationships Verbal, Physical and Sexual;
   and
- Cultural Influences.

#### PART A

The objective of the questions in Part A was to find out about the respondents, their personality and views on gender relations, which included views about women, men and sex.

Responses to the scaled questions would indicate the degree to which these views were stereotypical. These questions were to be used to assess the relationship between stereotyped views and relationship experiences. There were also questions about the respondents' family relations, how parents related to the respondent and to each other and how respondents related to their siblings. Part A also contained questions about sexual experiences and the use of birth control, as well as questions that were aimed at assessing the respondents' ideas of morality.

#### Personality Characteristics

An important base from which to assess or to which one could relate attitudes is one's self-perception. Twenty-two characteristics were selected and placed in a scaled question for which the person was to circle the appropriate number on the scale to match their personality. For example:

Very Not at all Emotional 1 2 3 4 5 Emotional

This type of question has been used in much of the literature on human relationships to assess one's masculinity or feminity (Broverman et al., 1972; Bem, 1974; 1977; Pyke, 1980; Walkerdine, 1984). The purpose of this question was to use these characteristics to establish a masculinity/femininity index varying between one and five, where one is very feminine and five is very masculine. This index was then going to be used in assessing attitudes towards men and women, sex and dating.

There are also questions about the career the respondents would like to have and what they think they will be doing in 20 years. These two questions were designed to assess the differences, if any, between their dreams and their reality, and to assess the differences between males and females to see if women have really been socialised to be wives and mothers and to see if their real expectations limit their dreams, as suggested in some of the literature (McRobbie, 1978; 1984; Sharpe, 1980; Hudson, 1984; Walkerdine, 1984).

## Family Background

There is one scaled and several open-ended questions on this subject which were taken from various literature discussions of the effects of family on a person's self-perception and attitudes (Sharpe, 1980; Tudiver, 1980). One of the objectives of this form of inquiry was to note any abusive situations that might possibly sow the seeds for abuse in present or future relationships.

#### Attitudes

There are three topics discussed under this heading, attitudes towards: Women and Men; Dating; and Sex. In assessing the respondents attitudes towards women and men, several questions were used, some scaled and some open-ended. An example of a scaled question is:

By nature, women are better at taking care of the home and children than are men.

1 2 3 4 5 6 9 strongly agree mildly mildly disagree strongly don't agree disagree know

This question is based on the assumption, seen in the literature, that people perceive women having a specific role in life, and that role focused on household tasks (Hansen and Darling, 1985). The question was asked in this manner in order to make it easier to ascertain the intensity or strength of the respondent's attitude.

There were also questions asked from both viewpoints, for example:

- If a man doesn't want a girlfriend, there's got to be something wrong with him.
- If a woman doesn't want a boyfriend, there's got to be something wrong with her.
- 1 2 3 4 5 6 9 strongly agree mildly mildly disagree strongly don't agree disagree know

This question was to assess if the stereotypical attitudes went both ways, and, if they did not, in which direction the stereotype lay.

Questions about attitudes towards or expectations for dating cover several areas. One of the most important factors in dating is attraction. The respondents were given a list of 25 personal attributes including Physical qualities (Height, Build/Figure, Chest/Bust); Personality qualities (Sensitivity, Sense of Humour, Temperament); Superficial qualities (Clothing, Facial Features); Environmental qualities (Religion, Ethnic Background, Political Views) and; Money. The respondents used this list to answer four questions:

- The five most important characteristics for a boy/ girlfriend;
- 2. The five least important characteristics for a boy/ girlfriend;
- 3. The six things that the opposite sex finds attractive in the respondent's sex; and
- 4. What the opposite sex would find attractive about the respondent.

This question was designed to test previous hypotheses, suggesting that men are more superficial (i.e., looking for physical characteristics) than women (Rubin, Peplau and Hill, 1981; Nevid, 1984)

The questions about the respondents' attitudes toward sex were developed from many different angles: how they perceive sex in relation to others; their sexual experiences; and sex and morality. Again scaled questions were used. The scaled questions were intended to illustrate their attitudes toward sex, by asking some rather stereotyped questions such as: "Once a man is turned on he can't stop." The respondents circled the number from one to six which best fits their views, where one is strongly agree and six is strongly disagree.

Another scaled question took an extreme view, then added amendments, and asked the respondent to answer on a scale of one to six as above. The basic statement of the question was: "It is okay for a man to hold a woman down and force her to have sex if...". This question was taken from a resource book for parents called No Is Not Enough (Adams, Fay and Loreen-Martin, 1984). This question allows for those who do not disagree completely with the statement to point out at what point they would agree, and to what extent.

There were several open ended questions that are used in assessing the respondent's attitude toward sex. For example: "How do you know when you are ready to have sex with a woman/man?" and "Why?" This gave the respondent the opportunity to discuss the cues or reasons for making the decision to have sex or abstain.

Two questions on this subject which were seen as very important because they included the aspect of the relationship

between men and women were: "How can a man tell, through a woman's words or actions, if she is interested in sex?" and "How can a woman tell a man, through words or actions, that she is interested in sex without being thought of as forward?" These help to illuminate the respondents' perceptions of stereotypes and prejudices within the male-female relationship.

A scaled question was asked to ascertain their views on premarital sex. The question took this form:

Using the scale, how would you view sex before marriage?

Absolutely 1 2 3 4 5 6 Absolutely

Acceptable Unacceptable

This question could be used in a comparison with other attitudes toward sex as well as their own sexual experiences.

#### Sexual Experiences

WHY?

The questions ask about the respondent's experiences with sexual foreplay and sexual intercourse. The questions ask if they are experienced and how often in the previous two months they had engaged in this activity.

This area of questioning also asked about their use of birth control: what they use and how often, their views on the use of birth control, who should be responsible for it and why? These questions could be used to assess the relationship between . knowledge about birth control and its use and to see if the

responsibility for birth control seems to be left to either sex.

PART B

Part B was answered only by those who were dating someone at that time, or who had a boyfriend or girlfriend in the previous six months. It was important to place a time frame on the respondent's experiences to avoid traditional self-report problems of memory and telescoping. In addition it would allow for a cursory comparison to other similar studies (Makepeace, 1981; Cate et al., 1982). There were four distinct sections in Part B. The first section asked about the respondent's feelings in/about their relationship. The last three sections dealt with verbal, physical and sexual abuse, respectively, in the relationship. All three sections asked for the respondents experiences as the abused and the abuser.

Psychological Abuse

After a review of the literature, questions remained regarding the area of psychological abuse, an area that is very difficult to define, and whose existence is yet to be widely accepted. This confusion may arise from the subtlety of the interpersonal dynamics involved. It may be generally described as including qualities of manipulative and power related behaviour. Working from parameters set out by Walker (1979), De Gregoria (1987) suggests it may include a number of categories: first, economic deprivation of one person by another, such as control of the finances; and second, social humilation including threats of public embarassment through aggressive or obnoxious

behaviour. The weaker partner complies in order to prevent the other person from becoming aggressive or obnoxious in public. Third, and potentially very debilitating, is the social isolation of one person by the more powerful partner. In this case, one partner makes the decision as to how and with whom the other person can spend time.

Although not always the case, the above dynamics involve the male as the dominant partner and the female as the more passive partner. Some researchers, such as Walker (1979) (as cited in DeGregoria, 1987) would also include verbal battering in the definition of psychological abuse. However, it has been placed in a separate category for the purposes of this study as it seeems to be the most tangible of the subtleties and perhaps the most readily acknowledged. Hence this verbal battering seems to take on qualities of its own. In the first section of Part B, the respondents were asked a scaled question to assess the quality of their relationship and their perceptions of themselves in that relationship. The questionnaire also included questions about how their boyfriend or girlfriend treats them, in an effort to access information about this rather nebulous form of abuse. (Wilson, 1978; Wood, 1984).

## Verbal Abuse

This form of mon-physical abuse takes the form of sarcastic degrading or condescending remarks made by one person to another. While this may be more readily acknowledged as abusive than is psychological abuse, this verbal battering is not readily identified as abusive behaviour by many people.

This second section, dealing with verbal abuse, asked scaled and open-ended questions. The first question asked the respondent to scale the number of times their boyfriend or girlfriend has said any of the phrases listed. In the list are both positive and negative phrases such as: "You're beautiful", "You're ugly". The respondent had to circle: Always; Often; Sometimes; Once-In-A-While; or Never.

The use of negative or disparaging remarks can be debilitating. The literature with regard to psychological abuse indicates that the withholding of positive statements or approval can be very damaging over the period of the relationship (definition from the Battered Women Support Services). It is important, therefore, to assess the amount of times one hears positive as well as negative remarks about oneself. The open-ended questions after the list of phrases leave room for the respondent to add any phrases or remarks that were not listed. It also asks how they responded to their partner.

The second half of this section asks the respondent to discuss their experiences as the abuser, asking what they have said to their boyfriend or girlfriend, how often and how their boyfriend or girlfriend responds.

## Physical Abuse

This form of abuse is perhaps the most recognised and acknowledged abusive behaviour between people. It includes the physical beating of one person by another (hitting, punching, slapping). The section on physical abuse is much the same as the previous section asking a scaled question and then allowing for additional remarks in open-ended questions. This section also asked questions directed to both the abused and the abuser, to assess the amount of reciprocal abuse, a phenomenon that has been described in the literature (Makepeace, 1981; Cate et al., 1982; Henton et al., 1983).

### Sexual Abuse

The final section dealing with sexual abuse is rather lengthy. It asks if subjects were pressured to have sex as well as if they had been forced. Asking if one was forced to have sex implies that the act was carried out and in some situations this is not always the case. Some people are successful in stopping their partner and some partners stop themselves.

The next question deals with the type of pressure or force used, dividing it into: Verbal Persuasion; Verbal Threats;

Physical Intimidation; and Other, which was defined by the respondent. If the persuasion was verbal, the respondent was given a list of remarks and asked how often these were used by their partner. The remaining questions of the first half of the section asked about the incident: what their partner did; what they did; how they felt or acted; how their partner acted; and what happened to the relationship afterward. The second half of this section asked the same questions in reverse (ie. as if the respondent was the abuser).

### PART C

Part C was a general section dealing with many subjects, such as sex education; media exposure; (including magazines and music); and demographics. At the end of the questionnaire was the invitation to those who had been an abuser or the abused to make contact for an in-depth interview.

#### Sex Education

Since the school environment plays an important role in the socialisation of children, it is useful to assess what is being taught about sex and other related areas such as relationships and gender relations in general (Wolpe, 1974; McRobbie, 1978; Russell, 1978-80; Ayim, 1979; Delamont, 1980; Pyke,1980; Scott, 1980; Sharpe, 1980; Clarricoates, 1981; Connell and Dowsett, 1981; Davidson, 1981; Grumet, 1981; Henricksen, 1981; Bernstein, 1982; Halpern, 1985) The questions asked about the respondents' exposure to sex education in general, when they were first

taught about sex, and if they received sex education in high school. There was a great deal of discussion in the literature about sex education in high school and, because most of what was available is American, it was decided that some Canadian data should be obtained. Questions were asked about the respondents' thoughts about the efficacy of sex education in high school and what they felt should be added to the present curriculum.

## Cultural Influences

There has been a great deal of discussion in the past decade about the influence that media exposure, including adult and mainstream publications and rock music, has on young adults (McRobbie, 1978; 1984; Hudson, 1984; Greenfield et al., 1987; Morgan, 1987; Signorielli, 1987; Andersen, 1988). The questions of this section asked if the respondent has read or bought, once in a while or on a regular basis, "adult" magazines, including Playboy, Playgirl, Penthouse, Hustler, or any other magazine of this type. They were also asked what, if any, mainstream magazines they read.

In addition, they were asked to list their favourite type of music and their top five favourite musicians or groups. The question was left open, so as not to allow any researcher bias to enter the question. These questions were to assess the possible relationships between rock music rock videos and the degree of acceptance of sex role stereotyping by the respondents, through exposure to these images as noted in some

recent literature (Greenfield et al., 1987; Morgan, 1987; Singer & Singer, 1987).

#### Demographics

The final section focussed on the demographics of the respondents. These questions dealt with the respondents' age, religion, income, birthplace, and parents' birthplaces. The respondents were also asked the number of brothers and sisters they have. It has been suggested that, although females tend to be more egalitarian than males, this decreases as the number of brothers increases (Hertsgaard and Light, 1984). It was hoped that this could be tested.

## Data Analysis

Frequencies were run for all variables for an initial assessment of the information available. This allowed for the elimination of variables which, while they could be interesting if analysed to a greater extent, were not useful in this analysis. For example, in Part C, the respondents were asked to rank their top five favourite musical groups or singers. This proved to be a mammouth coding task with over one hundred different responses. If one was to assess the type of music played by each of the groups or individuals mentioned it might prove to be interesting. However, the subject area of this study did not justify an extended analysis of rock music. Accordingly, this question was eliminated from further analysis.

Many of the variables were assessed according to the sex of the respondent using crosstabs and the Mann-Whitney U-test to assess their significance. For example, some personality characteristics are seen as typically male or female. 'Each was assessed by sex to see if these stereotypes held true in this study. One such personality characteristic is "Very Emotional". One might think that women would assess themselves as being very emotional, while men would view themselves as being not very emotional. When this characteristic was run in a crosstab with sex, this was found to be the case (x = 27.67, df=4, p=.0000).

To determine the strength of this relationship identified in the crosstabs a Mann-Whitney U-test was employed. The test was chosen to evaluate the distribution differences between the male and female samples primarily because of the dichotomous nature of one of the variables (sex). The samples were randomly and independently selected, with the dependent variable identified as personality and the independent variable as sex. The test confirmed the crosstab findings that women perceive themselves to be very emotional, while men perceive themselves to be not very emotional (z=-4.91, p=.0000).

## Demographics

The sample consisted of 101 college and 151 university students, of which 50.8% were male and 49.2% were female. The

Information gathered from previously validated scales dealing with sex differences.

average age was 20.7 years, although the range was between 17 and 62 years. Most respondents were 21 or less (76%); 52.9% were under 20 years (17-18, 31%; 19, 21.1%).

Most of the respondents were born in Canada (85.1%); 60.5% were born in B.C.; 12.8% were born in the Prairies; 7.0% in Ontario; 2.9% in Quebec; and 1.2% in the Maritimes. Only 14.9% were born outside Canada. Most of their parents were born in Canada (56.7%), 24.0% were born in B.C.; 21.4% were born in the Prairies; 6.9% were born in Ontario; 3.6% were born in Quebec; and 1.0% were born in the Maritimes. The largest groups born outside of Canada were from Italy (10.8%) and Britain (8.5%).

The most common religious groups were Roman Catholic (29.6%) and Protestant (28.7%), although 25.2% professed to have no religion. Most had brothers (62.7%) and sisters (72.5%), only 9.8% were only children.

#### Limitations

The major limitation of this survey, as with any other, is the attitude of the respondents. The subject of some of the questions was bound to cause some embarrassment and even discomfort to some individuals. This was quite obvious, with some students, because, when they reached the questions about sex, they would giggle. Although this behaviour may take away from the seriousness of the subject it seemed to provide an outlet for this embarrassment. It was important to make sure

that the respondents clearly understood what each question was asking, and therefore it was necessary to be explicit with language. For example, "How do you know when you are ready to have sex with a woman/man?" or "Have you ever had sexual intercourse?". Some respondents may have felt embarrassed or uncomfortable with this type of question and some refused to answer.

The questionnaire was rather long, but one had to complete the entire survey only if one was in a relationship that was verbally, physically and sexually abusive. Otherwise respondents skipped sections of questions. Most seemed, length notwithstanding, to take the time to answer the questions thoughtfully.

#### CHAPTER V

#### MYTHS IN ACTION: SURVEY RESULTS AND ANALYSIS

The results of this study are broken down into two major parts: those dealing with all the respondents and those dealing with respondents who were in relationships. The entire sample was used in the first part of the chapter in a discussion of masculinity, femininity and various gender role stereotypes. Gender role stereotypes are evident in the answers to several attitude scales, including an attitudes towards women scale; a sexual attitudes scale; and an attitudes towards sexual assault scale. The entire sample will also be used in the second part of the chapter in a general discussion of dating which deals with attraction, perceptions of sexual intent and sexual activity. The entire sample is also used in the third part of the chapter where the respondents discuss their experiences with, and their perceptions of sex education in school.

As indicated in the previous chapter, those respondents who answered the questions in Part B of the questionnaire are those who were in relationships at the time of the survey or in the previous six months. These respondents will be the focus of the discussion of verbal, physical and sexual abuse in dating addressed in the second part of the chapter.

# Masculinity, Femininity and Gender Role Stereotypes

One of the objectives of this study was to assess the acceptance of gender role stereotypes by the respondents. A masculinity-femininity scale (adapted from Spence & Helmreich, 1982) was used, consisting of 22 opposites on a five point scale (see Appendix A). An answer on one end of the scale would indicate femininity and on the other end, masculinity. It was hoped that, from these factors, a masculinity-femininity index could be generated, where a score of one would indicate a very feminine person and a score of five would indicate a very masculine person.

Crosstabs were run testing for the statistical significance of each of the 22 factors by the sex of the respondent. It was found that only 7 of the factors were significant. A check using the Mann-Whitney U-test confirmed this. The most significant characteristics were, how emotional the person is, how aware the person is of the feelings of others, whether the person cries easily and how easily the person's feelings are hurt.

Computing a personality index from these factors shows that 81.0% have an index of three, indicating individuals who are neither markedly masculine nor markedly feminine, but rather perceive themselves to be androgynous. Only 22 females and 10 males had scores of two (more feminine) and only 13 males and 1 female had scores of four (more masculine). There were no extreme scores (one's or five's). It is important to note that

these responses show how the respondents perceive themselves, not how they behave. As noted earlier, attitudes and behaviour are not necessarily consistent. Therefore one could perceive oneself to be affectionate but that might not be indicated in one's behaviour.

The fact that 15 of 22 personality characteristics are not significant by sex seems to indicate that the masculinity-femininity scales developed in the late seventies and early eighties are no longer relevant. When these scales were developed they were useful in assessing how masculine or feminine a person was (Bem, 1973; Broverman et al., 1972). However, attitudes seem to have changed. Now some feminine characteristics are seen as desirable, in both men and women. These are characteristics such as emotional, affectionate, and caring. As well, masculine characteristics have also been found to be important to both sexes, producing self-assured and confident people (Pyke, 1980; Lamke, 1982).

The fact that attitudes have changed and there are fewer people who fit the masculine-feminine gender roles, as defined by the 22 personality characteristics is partly due to the research that has been done in this area. Social scientists attempt to improve human relationships by informing people of the results of studies on masculinity and femininity but this information may alter the very relationships being studied (Atkinson, 1987). Atkinson (1987) discussing the work of Kenneth Gergens and states that,

Much of what passes for unvarying scientific knowledge about human behavior and psychology is actually time bound, because "observed regularities, and thus the major theoretical principles, are firmly wedded to historical circumstances". (Atkinson, 1987:22)

It is necessary, therefore, to update scales used for assessing traditional roles and values. Perhaps, as is suggested from these results, masculine-feminine scales are no longer useful nor relevant.

#### Atlitudes Towards Women

Atkinson (1987) focuses on attitudes towards women scales, and suggests that, as people become more nontraditional, it will become more and more difficult to generate variations in the scores. She tested the Spence and Helmreich (1982) Attitudes Towards Women Scale, using an undergraduate college class, and found that the students' answers were generally nontraditional. She had, however, added a statement about whether women should work alongside men in frontline combat and found that both men and women strongly disapproved, indicating very traditional values (Atkinson, 1987).

An attitudes towards women scale was used in this study to asses the presence of traditional values in the respondents. The respondents were presented with 17 statements, each with a six point scale where one was strongly agree and six was strongly disagree. Crosstabs were run for all statements to test for statistical significance by sex and it was found that 15 of the statements produced significant differences. In general males held more traditional views than did females. The difference in

views between females and males could indicate a basis for some conflict. If women who hold nontraditional views date men holding traditional views it is quite likely that, in some areas of the relationship, there will be conflict.

It is interesting to look at the relative views of males and females on specific items to see in which areas men and women hold traditional or nontraditional views and on which items , their views diverge. Table 2 gives the results of the attitudes towards women scale. To the statement, "By nature, women are better at taking care of the home and children than are men", 70.8% of males and 56.5% of females agreed. This indicates rather traditional views from both sexes. As other researchers have found, the idea that women should have primary responsibility on the home front, and that this is natural, seems to persist (Hansen & Darling, 1985; Atkinson, 1987).

The respondents were not, however, adverse to a woman having a career, although that is where the agreement between women and men ends. In response to the statement, "The most important work for a woman is that of wife and mother", 26.8% of males and 13.8% of females agreed. While men also had a greater tendency to think that a career should be more important to a man than to a woman (25%) and that a husband should make more money than the wife (36.4%), only half that number of women shared those viewpoints.

Males were also more traditional when it came to males and females in competition. One quarter of the male respondents

Table 2
Attitudes Towards Women

QUESTIONNAIRE ITEM	AGRE:	e   F	DISAG M	REE F
By nature women are better at taking care of the home and children than are men	70.8%	56.5%	29.1%	43.5%
Women should have the same freedom of action as men	89.0%	95.2%	11.0%	4.8%
Swearing and obscenity are worse in the speech of a woman than a man	65.0%	50.0%	35.0%	50.0%
Men should pay all expenses of a date	36.5%	13.8%	63.5%	86.2%
Men should be given preference over women in hiring and promotion in certain jobs	- 62.1%	23.0%	37.9%	77.0%
The most important job for a woman is that of wife and mother	26.8%	13.8%	73.3%	77.0%
A career should be more, important to a man than a woman	25.0%	8.2%	75.0%	91.8%
Competing with men makes women less feminine	- 26.9%	7.3%	73.1%	92.7%
It is more important for a woman to be pretty than smart	14.4%	2.4%	85.6%	97.6%
Women should work only out of necessity	11.2%	2.4%	88.8%	97.6%
It is okay for girls to play on the same sports teams as boys	43.9%	90.1%	56.1%	9.9%
It is better for the husband to make more money than the wife	36.4%	18.8%	63.6%	. 81.2%

thought that competing with men makes women less feminine (females, 7.3%) and 62.1% of the males thought that men should be given preference over women in hiring and promotion in certain jobs. In other areas of competition, males showed equally traditional views. When asked if it was okay for girls to play on the same sports teams as boys, 56.1% of the males said they disagreed (females, 9.9%). In all three cases there is a striking difference between the answers of males and females. Of the females, 92.7%, thought that competing with men would not make women less feminine, 77% said that men should not be given preference in hiring and promotion in certain jobs and 90.1% said that girls and boys should be allowed to play on sports—teams together.

There are some interesting but rather contradictory findings in this attitudes towards women scale. Both men and women (89.0% and 95.2% respectively) thought that women should have the same freedom of action as men but the majority of respondents were more restrictive when it came to a woman's manner of speech. When asked about swearing and obscenity in speech 65% of males and 50% of females felt that it was worse in the speech of a woman than a man. These two answers seem to indicate that women can do what men do but they cannot speak as they speak. This sends a mixed and sometimes confusing message to women.

#### Sexual Attitudes

Another scale used to assess the existence of traditional views was a sexual attitudes scale. This scale was used to assess the acceptance of some of the popular myths surrounding sex and sexuality. Myths such as: once a man is turned on or sexually excited he cannot stop himself; sex is a test of love; being whistled at and having sexual comments made to her is a compliment or good thing for a woman; and women who dress or act suggestively are asking to be raped. There are several interesting findings shown in table 3, that warrant discussion. The idea that men are incapable of controlling their sexual urges is still accepted by 26.7% of the women and 34.6% of the men in this study. It is unfortunate that society is still not forcing men to take responsibility for their actions. If a man cannot control his sexual urges then it is the woman who must take responsibility for all unwanted sex.

Responsibility for sexual assault (sexual intercourse) is placed on women by one quarter of the male respondents if women dress or act suggestively. Of the female respondents, =17.1% accepted the notion that women who act or dress suggestively are asking to be raped. As noted earlier, 89.0% of males and 95.2% of females feel that women should have the same feeedom of action as men, comparing these figures to the statement about the way women act and dress, 12.5% of all respondents send out mixed messages. They feel that women can act with the same freedom as men but not if it means they are acting or dressing

Table 3
Sexual Attitudes

•	AGREE		DISAGREE	
	М	F	M	F
Once a man is turned on he cannot stop	34.6%	26.7%	65.3%	73.3%
Sex is a test of love	25.0%	3.3%	75.0%	96.7%
I worry about being forced to have sex	15.4%	33.9%	84.6%	66.1%
Being whistled at and having sexual comments made to her is a good thing for women	35.9%	25.0%	64.1%	.75.0%
Women who dress or act suggestively are asking to be raped	24.0%	17.1%	76.0%	82.9%

suggestively.

The myth that sex is a test of love is accepted by one quarter of the male respondents but only 3.3% of the females. This myth is used to manipulate one's partner into giving in to sexual demands. From this study it seems that men might use this manipulative tool more often than women. The implication and possible result is that, if the man's partner will not have sex, then she does not love him. Therefore, to prove her love, and thus avoid the guilt of hurting him, she will consent to sexual intercourse.

The third myth about sex and sexuality is that being seen as a sex object is a compliment to women. The statement was, "For a woman, being whistled at or having sexual comments made to you is a good thing", the majority of both men and women disagreed, however, one quarter of the women and 35.9% of the men agreed. It would seem, then, that objectification of women is still acceptable by almost one third of the men and women in this sample.

From the sexual attitudes scale it was found that more than twice as many females as males worry about being forced to have sex (33.9% and 15.4% respectively). This seems to be a rather sad statement about the relationship between women and men in society, that one third of the women are concerned about not having their wishes respected. Distrust of this kind might result in difficulties in communication between the sexes.

In an attempt to assess the respondents' attitudes about their sexual behaviour, they were asked how they knew when they were ready to have sex with someone. The results, in table 4, show that significantly more females than males used words such as "love", "trust" and "affection", to describe the feelings that had to be present for them to have sex (females, 70.3%; males, 31.9%). Slightly more males than females, however, said that there had to be a relationship or some form of committment before they would have sex (males 27.4%; females, 23.4%). More males than females said they would not have sex premaritally (8.0% and 3.6% respectively).

Table 4

How Respondents Know When They Are Ready to Have Sex

	Males	Females
Affection Love Trust	31.9%	70.3%
Gut Feeling	11.5%	14.4%
Commitment or Relationship	27.4%	23.4%
Emotional	7.1%	6.3%
Physical	21.2%	9.9%
Other	15.9%	5.4%

Twice as many males as females said that they knew when they were ready to have sex through physical cues (males, 21.2%; females, 9.9%), suggesting they would be "aroused" or that they would have a "sexual urge". Men were more likely than women to use explicit terms when describing these physical cues.

It seems, from the overall results, that women, more so than men, tend to desire an emotional or mental bond with their would-be lover. Men seem to have a greater tendency to react to physical cues. To develop an emotional or mental bond with someone takes time, therefore, it could be suggested that females take longer to decide to have sex than do males. Knox and Wilson (1981) found discrepancies between women and men as to the timing of sexual relations. They found that women, more than men, tended to think that sexual intercourse should wait until they got to know the person fairly well. These differences

in expectations for sexual relations could lead to misunderstanding and conflict in relationships.

Related to this is a question which asked the respondent for their view of sex before marriage. They were given a scale from one to six where one was "Absolutely Acceptable" and six was "Absolutely Unacceptable"; 48% of those answering the question said it was Absolutely Acceptable to have sex before marriage.

#### Attitudes-Toward Sexual Assault

The third scale that was used to assess the existence of traditional views asked the respondents when it was okay for a man to hold a woman down and force her to have sex. The scale offered eleven situations and the respondents answered on a scale of one to six where one is strongly agree and six is strongly disagree (Adams et al., 1984). The assumption was that sexual assault is such a repulsive crime that all respondents would say that they strongly disagreed with any justification. This, however, was not the case, as seen in table 5. In fact, it was quite interesting, albeit disheartening, to see how the respondents varied their answers from strongly disagree to disagree to mildly disagree as the situation changed.

In the first four situations: he has spent a lot of money on her; he is so turned on he cannot stop; she has had sex with other men; and she is stoned or drunk, very few respondents agreed, although males did not disagree as strongly as did females. However, when faced with a scenario in which the woman

allows the man to touch her the respondents become more accepting of sexual assault. When a woman allows a man to touch her above the waist, 7.1% of males and 2.4% of females would tolerate sexual assault, if she allows him to touch her below the waist the percentages increase to 10.2% of males and 3.2% of females tolerating the assault. When the woman touches the man below the waist 12.0% of males and 6.4% of females would say that sexual assault is an acceptable outcome.

In a situation where the woman says she will have sex but changes her mind, or if she gets the man sexually excited 6.8% and 7.5% of the respondents agreed that the man could force the woman to have sex. Even more respondents would tolerate sexual assault if the woman led the man on (males, 13.4%, females, 6.4%). A total of 9.9% of all the respondents said that a man should be able to force a woman to have sex if she led him on. This is the largest percentage in agreement, the second largest being 9.1% saying that it is okay to force her to have sex if she touches the man below the waist. It seems that gender role stereotypes are still in operation, stereotypes in which women are held responsible for a man's sexual behaviour.

These results are rather startling. Given the assumption that the respondents would never agree to any justification for such a dehumanising crime as sexual assault and would, therefore, answer strongly disagree to all situations, it is surprising to note that where it is perceived that the woman has led the man on, only 61.4% of males and only 69.4% of females

Table 5
Attitudes Towards Sexual Assault

IT IS OKAY FOR A MAN TO HOLD A	AGREE		
WOMAN DOWN AND FORCE HER TO HAVE SEX IF:	Males	Females	
He spends money on her	1.6%	0%	
He is so turned on he cannot stop	4.7%	0%	
She has had sex with other men	4.7%	0%	
She is stoned or drunk	4.2%	.0%	
She lets him touch her above the waeist	7.1%	2.4%	
She lets him touch her below the waist	10.2%	3.2%	
She touches him below the waist	12.0%	6.4%	
She says that she will have sex but changes her mind	10.3%	3.2%	
They have dated a long time	7.1%	0.8%	
She got him sexually excited	10.2%	4.8%	
She led him on	13.4%	6.4%	

answered strongly disagree.

In reviewing the responses to this scale it was thought that those who had said, in the sexual attitudes scale, that they worried about being forced to have sex (females, 56, males, 33) would most certainly answer strongly disagree to all situations. As seen in the results in table 6, this was not the case. Not only did these respondents differentiate from stongly disagree to mildly disagree, they also, at times, would agree that it would be acceptable for a man to force a woman to have sex. Again the highest percentages were for situations in which the woman touched the man below the waist (4.3%) and when it is perceived that the woman has led the man on (5.1%). What is most interesting is that, in both these situations as well as when it is perceived that the woman has gotten the man sexually excited, more female respondents agreed than did male respondents. It would seem that those who worry about being forced to have sex tend to hold rather traditional views, although the percentages are not high enough to make conclusive statements.

# Dynamics of Dating

Attraction

Jeffery Nevid's (1984) study tested the hypothesis that, because of gender role stereotypes, the evaluation of women is more strongly related to their physical attractiveness than is the evaluation of men. Nevid found this hypothesis to be correct. In this study it was found that, although there is an

Attitudes Towards Sexual Assault Held by Those Who Worry About Being Forced to Have Sex

IT IS OKAY FOR A MAN TO HOLD A WOMAN DOWN AND FORCE HER	AGREE		
TO HAVE SEX IF:	Males	Females	
She lets him touch her above the waist	6.1%	0%	
She lets him touch her below the waist	6.1%	1.8%	
She touches him below the waist	3.1%	5.4%	
She says that she will have sex but changes her mind	3.0%	1.8%	
They have dated a long time	3.0%	1.8%	
She got him sexually excited	3.0%	5.4%	
She has led him on	. 3.0%	7.1%	

indication that physical features are important to men, when choosing a partner, the majority, as shown in table 7, stated that personality and interpersonal characteristics are more important. When asked what they thought were the five most important characteristics for a girlfriend or boyfriend most respondents said it was the person's personality (Males, 85.9%; females, 81.5%). The second most common answer for males was attractiveness, 68.8%. Twenty-five percent said that the woman's build or figure was important.

Table 7
Attraction

_ <del></del>	<del>,</del>	<del></del>	, <del></del>		
٩.		nt istics For Boyfriend	What Respondents Think the opposite Sex finds Attractive		
	Males	Females	Males	Females	
HEIGHT	5.5%	8.1%	24.6%	5.7%	
BUILD OR FIGURE	25.0%	5.6%	65.9%	67.5%	
PHYSICAL STRENGTH	0.8%	0.8%	42.9%	0.8%	
FACIAL FEATURES	13.3%	4.8%	21.4%	39.0%	
CHEST OR BUST	2.3%	0%	2.4%	25.2%	
LEGS	4.7%	0.8%	2.4%	25.2%	
FIDELITY	7.0%	13.7%	4.9%	4.0%	
HONESTY	46.0%	61.2%	36.5%	21.1%	
KINDNESS	25.0%	35.5%	33.3%	21.1%	
WARMTH	28.9%	21.8%	18.3%	13.8%	
SENSITIVITY	23.4%	43.5%	25.4%	18.7%	
SEXUALITY	18.8%	10.5%	19.8%	48.8%	
PERSONALITY	85.9%	81.5%	69.0%	69.9%	
SENSE OF HUMOUR	50.0%	65.3%	50.8%	49.6%	
INTELLIGENCE	57.8%	58.1%	38.1%	46.3%	
ATTRACTIVENESS	68.8%	41.9%	57.1%	70.7%	
MONEY	3.1%	4.8%	43.7%	8.1%	
				<u> </u>	

Women tended to emphasise interpersonal characteristics such as sense of humour (65.3%), honesty (61.2%) and sensitivity (43.5%). Attractiveness was the sixth most common answer with 41.9% saying that this was an important characteristic for a boyfriend.

When reading the literature the question arose as to how these desires might affect male-female relationships. It asserts that women and men are evaluated differentially in society which might cause conflict, but it does not enable one to make statements about expectations, which, as has been stated in the literature, are a very important element in conflicts between men and women.

To assess expectations for a partner, this survey asked respondents to list the six characteristics that they thought the opposite sex would find attractive. These answers were then compared to the characteristics that the respondent said they were looking for in a partner. The comparison was done between what women said they wanted in a partner and what men said women find attractive in the opposite sex, the same comparison was made for male respondents (see Table 7).

The answers to what the respondents thought the opposite sex finds attractive better fit gender role stereotypes than the initial question about what the respondents were looking for in a partner. Comparing what men wanted to what women thought men wanted showed a difference in expectations. The most common answer by women was that men were interested in how attractive a

woman is (70.7%); this matches what men said with only a 2% difference. The second most common answer was personality (69.9%) which almost matches the importance men placed on this characteristic, although there is a 16% difference. The third most common answer women gave was that men were attracted to a woman's build or figure (67.5%). This is over two and a half times the percentage of men who said they looked at a woman's build or figure when choosing a girlfriend. In general, women emphasised the physical characteristics at a rate three to six times higher than what men said. Another example of this is sexuality, 48.8% of the women said that men would find this attractive while only 18.8% of the men said that this was important. Characteristics that were underestimated by women were, honesty, 46.9% of the men said that this was important while only 21.1% of the women said it would be; warmth, 28.9% of men said it was important while only 13.8% of women said it was important to a man.

The same misunderstanding appears when comparing what women say they think is important in a boyfriend with what men say women find attractive. Men tended to overestimate on physical characteristics such as height, 24.6% of males said this was important to females, only 8.1% of females said it was; build or figure, 65.9% of males to 5.6% of females; physical strength, 42.9% of males to 0.8% of females. The same magnitude of differences occur with all other physical characteristics. Men tended to underestimate the importance of interpersonal characteristics such as fidelity (males, 4.0%; females, 13.7%);

honesty (males, 36.5%, females, 61.2%); sensitivity (males, 25.4%; females, 43.5%). They also underestimated the importance of such characteristics as sense of humour, personality and intelligence.

The popular myth that women are looking for financial security is evident here. Of the male respondents, 43.7% said money was an important factor for women whereas only 4.8% of the women said that it was in their list of the five most important characteristics of a potential boyfriend.

characteristics are not as important as interpersonal characteristics. For women interpersonal characteristics are still the most important. More significantly this study shows that gender stereotypes are still operating in the perceptions of the criteria the opposite sex has for a partner. Men and women perceive the opposite sex to be superficial, interested in physical attributes, women also being interested in money, and not looking deeper for the personality of the potential partner.

An important question here is, how do these assumptions affect female-male relationships? If a person is interested in interpersonal qualities but thinks that the other person is only interested in superficial attributes, it seems that this could-lead to a certain amount of animosity or antagonism, thus setting up barriers to communication between the sexes. If there is no honest, and open communication there could be conflict and

misunderstanding.

When asked what the opposite sex would find attractive about them, the majority emphasised personal characteristics such as personality, sense of humour, intelligence, honesty, kindness and sensitivity.

### Perceptions of Sexual Intent

Research done by Antonia Abbey (1982 & 1986) found that males tend to misperceive friendliness on the part of females. They tend, in general, to perceive friendliness as sexual interest or advances. In this study the respondents were asked how a man can tell, through a woman's words or actions, that she is interested in having sex, the results are shown in table 8. Both females and males said that a man could tell if a woman were suggestive in word or action (48% and 58.3% respectively). The second most common answer was, through her body language (males, 27.2%; females, 30%).

Both of these cues are nonverbal and ambiguous. This was an open ended question, thus, the question does not give any clues as to what is the definition of suggestive or sexy. If a man thinks that a woman is being suggestive or that her body language indicates it he will assume sexual advances or interest. The woman, however, may be acting in a friendly manner, one which she perceives is neither sexy nor suggestive. If the man makes sexual overtures to the woman and receives a rebuff he may become confused or angry. These misperceptions

Table 8

How Can A Man Tell, Through a Woman's Words or Actions That She is Interested in Having Sex?

<del></del>	<del></del>	<del></del>
	Males	Females
Suggestive or sexy in word or action	58.3%	48.0%
Body Language	27.2%	30.0%
Physical Advances	8.7%	8.0%
Verbally	20.4%	26.0%
Intuition	6.8%	3,0%
Man's Reaction	11.7%	11.0%
Cannot For Sure	10.7%	17.0%
Other	10.0%	3.0%
	l	

have been the cause of conflict, as discussed in Abbey's work (1982 & 1986).

There are those who recognise that, to be certain, the cues must be verbal, 20.4% of men and 26% of women suggest that a man can tell a woman is interested in having sex if she makes direct hints or discusses it with him. There are others who also recognise the uncertainty of actions as cues to sexual interest, although the numbers are not large (males, 10.7%; females, 17%).

Some respondents suggested that men are equipped with sexual sensors and are able to tell a woman is interested through intuition (males, 6.8%; females 3.0%). Several respondents

simply stated that "a man can tell", without any explanation as to how he would be able to do this. Others suggest that the man, himself, is the sensor and that he can tell that a woman is interested in having sex through his reaction to her (males, 11.7%; females 11%). This category would be such statements as, "when she is turning you on". There is no acknowledgement here that his reation may have more to do with what he wants than how the woman is acting.

Although this question did not fully address the problem of misperceptions, as in Abbey's (1982 & 1986) studies, it has produced, nonetheless, some very interesting results. Looking at some of the original statements made by the respondents one notes a few interesting answers. Several respondents said that a man could tell if a woman gives him a "seductive look", others suggest that a man can tell by the look in the woman's eyes and a couple suggested that if a woman has "watery eyes", this is a sign of sexual interest. The ambiguity and vagueness of these types of answers indicate a very strong possibility of misperceptions between males and females, supporting the conclusions of previous research (Abbey, 1982; Abbey & Melby, 1986).

The respondents were also asked how a woman could tell a man, through her words or actions, that she is interested in having sex without being thought of as forward. The results in table 9 indicate that only 6.3% of males and 13.5% of females said that a woman cannot do this and 13.5% of women and 6.3% of

men said they had no idea how a woman could do this. Most of the respondents said that a woman could let a man know she is interested in having sex verbally (males, 33.3%; females, 38.4%). The second most common answer was that a woman could indicate sexual interest by acting sexy or in a suggestive manner (females, 38.4%; males, 28.2%). Again there is a problem dealing with ambiguous terms such as "suggestive" or "sexy". As in the previous question, actions that are perceived as suggestive by one person may be seen as being friendly by another person.

This too was an open ended question that produced some interesting answers several of which would likely produce misunderstanding. Answers such as "invite him to her place" (5.8% of respondents) raises questions as to when an invitation to a woman's apartment is not an invitation for sex. Another very ambiguous answer is the suggestion that a woman be "aggressive but not too aggressive". How is a woman to know when she is being too aggressive or not aggressive enough? One male respondent suggested that a woman could let a man know she is interested by "being submissive". This is similar to the 3.7% of the respondents who said that a woman could show sexual interest, without being thought of as forward, by "letting the man make the moves". The only result this appears to have is to perpetuate the traditional stereotype that males should be the aggressors in relationships and women should take their cues from their partners. The answers to this question are ambiguous and vague which indicates, as with the previous question, a

mall a from mhuanah tian tanah

How Can a Woman Tell A Man, Through Her Words or Actions, That She is Interested in Having Sex

•	Males	Females
Suggestive or Sexy in word or action	28.2%	38.4%
Body Language	12.8%	16.3%
Physical Advances	15.4%	15.1%
Verbally	33.3%	38.4%
Man's Reaction	12.8%	7.0%
Other	14.1%	11.6%
Don't Know	13.5%	6.3%

strong possibility of misperceptfions leading to misunderstandings between males and females.

## Sexual Activity

The respondents were asked general questions about their sexual activity as well as specifically about the previous two months. When asked if they had engaged in some form of sexual activity other than intercourse, 89.8% said they had. The sexual activity included, kissing/necking, petting above and below the waist, and other. When asked about the previous two months 62.5% said they had engaged in sexual activity less than twice per week.

The respondents were then asked if they had ever had sexual intercourse; 72.4% said that they had, but most (71.6%) said that they had had intercourse less than twice a week in the previous two months. When asked about their use of birth control, 66.5% said they always use some form of birth control, only 9.7% never use any. The most common form of birth control to be the Pill (48.5%), second most common is the condom (29.1%). The respondents were then asked who they felt should be responsible for birth control, 91.2% said that both the man and woman should be responsible, only 1.6% said that birth control was wrong. When asked why, of those who responded, 72.2% said that it should be a mutual decision.

## Relationships

#### Demographics

There were 189 respondents who were in relationships at the time that the survey was carried out or had been in an relationship in the previous six months. Of these respondents 42.5% have been in their relationship for less than six months; 13.8% have been in their relationship for more than six months but less than one year; 17.1% have been in their relationship over one year but less than two years; and 26.6% have been in their relationships for more than two years. Of those in relationships 31.1% are 18 years old, 20.8% are 19 years old and 13.7% are 20 years old. The sexes are almost equally represented, 46.9% are male and 53.1% are female.

The respondents were asked if their partner had ever called them names or verbally abused them, 22.6% said that this had happened (males, 36.7%; females, 23.5%). Verbal abuse, like psychological abuse, is very difficult to define. What was interesting was that more respondents said that they had been called names when specific insults were presented than if they were asked to generalise, these results are shown in table 10. For example, of those who said they had been verbally abused or called names (N=57), 10 said that their partner had called them "fat". However, in general, 11 males and 14 females said that their partner had called them "fat".

Another example is being called "stupid". Of those who said thay had been verbally abused or called names, 16 said that their partner had called them "stupid", whereas 15 males and 10 females said they had been called stupid. Not enough information is available to make conclusive statements as to why these people did not say they had been called names or verbally abused by their partner. Perhaps their partner had called them fat or stupid only once.

The other possibility is that they just do not perceive this name calling as abusive behaviour. The significance of this non-recognition must be emphasised. Verbal abuse is a manipulative tool used to batter one's partner into submission. For example, if a woman is constantly told that she is fat, ugly and stupid, she will, eventually, come to accept this as the

Table 10
Verbal Abuse\*

	Males	Females	Those who have been verbally abused
FAT	11	14	10
LOSER	8	9	9
UGLY	, 1	4	4
STUPID	15	10	16
QUEER	4	7	4
COULDN'T GET ANYONE TO GO OUT WITH YOU	7	2	5

#### \* Absolute numbers

truth. If she thinks that she is fat, ugly and stupid, then there is no question of her leaving her boyfriend, as he is the only man who would go out with her. If a man verbally batters his partner into believing this then it is more likely that she will not perceive this as verbal abuse but simply as the truth.

When asked what else their partner said to them, two thirds gave examples of negative comments made to them ranging from the more mild comments such as "stubborn" to more inflammatory or obscene comments. One third of the respondents said their partner made positive comments to them. When asked if they

called their partner names, 43.9% said that they had. Although this figure includes those who have made positive comments, over 90% of them said they had used negative or derogatory remarks.

## Physical Abuse in Dating

Physical abuse was addressed in four scaled questions. These scaled questions asked about being hit with an open hand, a closed hand, being pushed or shoved and being kicked. As shown in table 11, males, in general, said they had been physically abused more than females, 28.1% said they had been hit with an open hand, 24.4% said they had been hit with a closed hand and 28.9% said they had been pushed or shoved. Only 10.1% said that they had been kicked. It would have been interesting, if the question had gone on to describe more violent forms of physical abuse, to see how the percentages change as the forms of abuse became more extreme, which is suggested in the literature (Makepeace, 1981, 1987; Cate et al., 1982; Henton, et al., 1983). For women, the largest percentage was for those who had been pushed or shoved (12.1%), all other types of abuse were under 8%.

In general, fewer males reported abusing than reported that they were abused, females were the opposite in all categories except kicking. Of the females 15% said they have hit their partner with a closed hand, 17.8% said they have pushed or shoved their partner, only 2.0% said they have kicked their partner.

Table 11
Physical Abuse

Abused by Partner		Abused Partner	
Males	Females	Males	Females
28.1%	8.0%	6.9%	15.0%
24.4%	5.0%	3.4%	8,9%
28.9%	12.1%	18.2%	17.8%
10.1%	4.0%	2.3%	2.0%
	Pa: Males 28.1% 24.4% 28.9%	Partner  Males   Females  28.1%   8.0%  24.4%   5.0%  28.9%   12.1%	Partner         Partner           Males         Females         Males           28.1%         8.0%         6.9%           24.4%         5.0%         3.4%           28.9%         12.1%         18.2%

Male respondents reported less abuse than did females except for pushing or shoving their partner (18.2%) and kicking their partner (23%). Again, it would have been helpful to have extended this scale to incorporate more extreme forms of abuse in order to test the hypothesis that women sustain more extreme forms of physical abuse such as being beaten or assault with a weapon. From these results it seems that the women in this sample tend to be more physically abusive than do the men. It also seems that the males in this sample have sustained more physical abuse of all kinds than have the women.

Two things were not addressed in this study, first, who initiated the abuse; hitting in self defence is very different from striking out at one's partner. The other item not addressed is the threat of physical violence. Many women who have been

abused say that their partner had threatened them with violence to keep them in line. Threats of physical abuse are a manipulative tool used to get one's partner to do as one wishes. As the respondents were not asked if they had been threatened, this form of manipulation has been missed.

Sexual Abuse in Dating

The respondents were asked if their partner had ever pressured or forced them to have sex when they did not want to. Of those in relationships, 19.0% said this had happened (N=36, males, 24; females, 12). Of the 36, 72.2% did have sex with their partner. The type of pressure used most of the time, was verbal persuasion (80.6%). The second most common was physical intimidation (30.6%). Males were more likely than (women to say that it was just a difference in timing or that they were seduced (20.8% (5 respondents) and 8.3% (1 respondent) respectively).

Males and females viewed the incidents differently in that women treated them more seriously. When asked what they did to try to stop their partner, 50% of the males and 41.7% of the females reasoned with their partner or used an excuse or both. Women were more likely to say that they were angry and physically resisted than were men (58.3% and 8.3% respectively). More women than men found the experience to be upsetting or degrading. When asked how they felt afterward, 37.5% of the males and 83.3% of the females said they were upset and angry and felt cheated or violated. Men were more likely than women to

say that they felt nothing or that they felt fine (54.2% and 16.7% respectively). Very few did anything afterward, 58.3% of men and 50% of women said they did nothing, 25% of women told a friend or family member and 20.8% of the men said that it was "no big deal".

The respondents were also asked if they had ever pressured or forced their partner to have sex when the partner did not want to have sex. Of those who had been pressured or forced to have sex by their partners, 33.3% said they had done the same to their partners. Of all the respondents 9.5% have pressured or forced their partners to have sex (16 males and 2 females).

The two females who had pressured or forced their partners to have sex said that their partners reasoned with them or gave an excuse, one woman said her partner was upset by the incident, the other said she did not know how her partner felt. Both women said that they felt fine after the incident.

When the males were asked how their partner reacted 62.5% said their partner reasoned with them, used an excuse or got angry; 18.8% said their partners gave in to the pressure. When asked how their partners acted afterward, 18.6% of the males said their partners were upset, hurt or depressed. Most, however, either did not know how their partners felt (37.5%) or said that they felt fine (37.5%). Most of the males said that they were ashamed and embarassed after the incident (56.3%) while 31.3% said they felt satisfied or proud.

#### Sex Education

As discussed in Chapter 3, schools are a very important socialising force in people's lives. A great deal of how people think stems from their schooling. If students are taught traditional gender roles and sexual attitudes these may be internalised and will affect their relationships. If, however, students are taught to question the traditional gender roles and sexual attitudes and to take nontraditional views about relations between the sexes, these alternative views may be internalised. The most logical venue for teaching nontraditional views is through sex or family life education.

The repsondents were asked about their exposure to sex education in general, as well as their experiences with formal sex education in high school. The respondents were asked from whom they received their first sex education. The largest group was those who first received sex education from school (34.0%). Parents taught 30.4% and 29.1% first learned about sex from their friends. Most of the respondents (50.4%) had this first sex education between the ages 5-11, 34.6% learned between the ages 12-13. In high school, 68.4% did receive some form of sex education. Of those who did receive sex education in high school, 88.7% said it was interesting and 81.5% found it useful. Most (51.7%) said it was useful because these courses increased their knowledge. When asked what they would like to see added to sex education courses in high school, 40.6% said they would like more information on birth control and sexually transmitted

diseases, 21.7% said they would like to have more discussion of relationships.

The respondent were asked if they felt sex education courses in high school are worthwhile, 91.4% said they are useful. Their reasons are concentrated in three answers: sex education in high school would destroy myths about sex that students have (29.4%), school offers the only opportunity to learn about sex (27.2%), and it is best to be prepared and have information about sex and the consequences before getting involved (28.9%).

## Summary

In general, it seems that there are some rather significant differences between the women and men in several areas of this study. Males seem to hold more traditional attitudes related to working women and when men and women are in competition. When it comes to sexual attitudes both males and females showed rather traditional views, although relatively more males than females were traditional.

The results indicate some mixed messages are being sent to women saying that they should be able to have the same freedom of action as men but at the same time, their manner of speech is limited in that they should not swear or use obscenity; and their actions and choice of dress are restricted if they are perceived to be suggestive.

Both women and men exhibited sexual assault excusing attitudes, when they perceive the woman in any way responsible for being in a position where sexual assault might occur. For example if she touches him; she lets him touch her; and she has led him on. These findings as well as some of the findings from the sexual attitudes scale, indicate that society still holds women responsible for unwanted sexual activity. Even those respondents who said that they worried about being forced to have sex did not say that it was absolutely unacceptable, in any situation for a man to sexually assault a woman.

In the discussion of dating relationships it was found that, when listing the most important attributes for a boyfriend or girlfriend, both males and females said that personality was the most important, but men tended to emphasise the physical characteristics and women tended to emphasise the interpersonal characteristics. The perceptions of what the opposite sex wants in a partner, however, indicate strong traditional stereotypes. Both sexes perceive the other sex to be superficial. Women think men are looking at their bodies and men think women are looking at their bank accounts. These differences in perceptions are sure to set up rivalry and animosity between the sexes.

Perceptions of expectations are very important when one discusses the perception of sexual intent. Both sexes think that acting suggestively or in a suggestive manner is quite sufficient an indication of sexual interest. What "sexy" means to each of the sexes is not clear. However, given the results

noted in the area of misperceptions of friendliness, it is quite possible that males may perceive a woman's behaviour as sexual interest when, in fact, this is not at all the woman's intent. The vagueness of the terms such as "sexy", "body language", "seductive look", or "when she comes on to you", leaves the definition of the situation up to the individual thus increasing the possibility of misunderstandings and conflict.

Conflicting sexual expectations were found in the results when the respondents were asked about the timing for sexual intercourse. Women were more likely than men to suggest that there must be an emotional and or mental bond between her and her would-be lover before she would have sex. Emotional and mental bonds take time, thus indicating that they would be willing to wait longer to have sex than men who were more likely to suggest or react to physical cues for sexual readiness.

Most of the respondents are sexually active and think that premarital sex is acceptable. Most are sexually responsible using birth control, although a small, but significant, number are at risk of pregnancy. The most common form of birth control is the pill, despite the discovery, in the last two decades, of some serious side effects. The respondents were very egalitarian in their views on responsibility for birth control, as they believe sex is a mutual decision.

The second part of the chapter focussed on those in relationships and the types of abuse they may have experienced. A significant number of respondents said that they had been

called names or verbally abused. Twice as many who had been abused called their partner names or had verbally abused their partner. Some respondents did not identify specific name calling as verbal abuse. As this form of abuse is a very powerful manipulative tool, the non-recognition of this name calling as abuse is significant.

In general the male respondents seem to have been physically abused more often than were the female respondents. As well, the males tended to report less abusive behaviour on their part than did the females. This study did not address threats of violence by one's partner. As verbal abuse is a manipulative tool, so too are threats of violence a powerful method of manipulating one's partner.

The final type of abuse addressed is sexual abuse. Twice as many males than females said that they had been pressured or forced to have sex by their partner. The perceptions of the incidents, however, were different for males and females as females tended to take the act more seriously. The fact that twice as man men as women said that they had been forced pressured or forced to have sex raises some questions. Physically, there would be a greater difficulty in forcing a man to have sex than in forcing a woman to have sex. However, their statements regarding how they felt about and reacted to the situation indicate that, for most of them, the keyword of the question was "pressure" not "force" as they tended to suggest that the timing was not right or they were seduced, not forced

against their will.

Males, on the other hand, were eight times more likely to pressure or force their partner into having sex than were women. These results seem to contradict the relative numbers of the previous question. The assumption, given the results of the previous question, was that approximately twice as many women as men would say that they had pressured or forced their partner to have sex. One possible explanation for this difference is that if men perceived pressure or force to be seduction or a difference in timing, then they would use this definition of pressure or force for both questions.

Another reason for this difference is that women are less likely to perceive pressure to have sex as abusive behaviour (Lewis, 1987). Society teaches girls to say "no" and boys to pursue girls despite rejection. In some cases girls learn about sex from their boyfriends who indicate that abusive sexual behaviour is "normal". If their experiences and knowledge are limited, girls are less likely to question their boyfriend's teachings. Also, popular culture tells us that the male sex drive is stronger than the female sex drive. Therefore, girls are more likely to think that pressure is normal and that they are just "frigid" (Lewis, 1987).

Results from the final section of the chapter indicate that there are three sources for sexuality education. These sources are parents, schools, and friends. Most of the respondents had taken sex or family life education in school. However, noting

each year from grades seven to twelve separately, there is no consistency in the amount or type of course given. The courses range from one seminar given by a public health nurse to two classes per week for one year. The results indicate that, not only can a sex education course in high school be interesting, this type of course can be useful and is perceived by the respondents to be a worthwhile and much needed addition to the core curriculum.

There are many interesting findings in this study. The ramifications of some of the findings are more apparent than others. Taken separately these results are significant, although it is the relationship between the various findings which is most important and ultimately the most critical in the explanation of the relationships between the sexes.

#### CHAPTER VI

#### CONCLUSION

This study has examined the relationship between gender role stereotypes and gender relations by analysing the various factors or areas of study that connect these two foci. The research began with a review of the theories of gender role acquisition, as it is important to understand their source in order to understand their impact. This review noted the inadequacies of the theories as they each tended to take one side of the nature/nurture debate to the exclusion of the other side. The preferred theory, first described by Phyllis Katz in 1979, takes into account both sides and can be seen, therefore, as the comprehensive or mixed approach to gender role acquisition that has been called for by some social scientists.

Katz's (1979) model is, relative to the other theories of gender role aquisition, the most inherently reasonable model as it takes into account various influences in a person's life including socialisation agents such as: parents and family, the media, and the school environment, but she also suggests that biology can be a major source of influence at various times in one's lifespan. Katz does not accept the notion that gender roles are acquired in childhood and continue, unchanged throughout one's adult life, which is suggested in most of the other theories. She utilises a lifespan approach suggesting that one's gender role identity and one's ideas about gender roles are modified throughout one's life as the various influences

shift in importance. This survey is a snapshot within the model, focussing on late adolescence and early adulthood and cannot, therefore, give support to the appropriateness of the model.

The model identifies one's peers as the most important socialising force at this time. Therefore gender role stereotypes that may be espoused by one's peers may have an impact on one's behaviour and gender role identity. The survey found that, generally, males held more traditional views than females. There is the potential, then, for conflict as traditional males and nontraditional females seek partners. There were some instances, however, in which both males and females indicated the adherence to gender role stereotypes. It would seem, therefore, that females and males are receiving mixed messages, suggesting that they must be both traditional and nontraditional, depending on the situation. Although Katz does acknowledge that some stages in one's life could be more traditional than others, she does not specify which stages are traditional and which are nontraditional.

The ideas one has about gender roles are very important in the context of dating relationships, as they set up expectations about one's own and one's partner's role or behaviour. This study assessed the existence of traditional gender role stereotypes through an attitudes toward women scale, a sexual attitudes scale, and an attitudes towards sexual assault scale. Across the three scales, males were found to espouse more gender role stereotypes than females. Men were more restrictive of

women's activity, although a large majority said that women should have the same freedom of action as men. Men were also more likely to shift the responsibility for unwanted sexual activity onto women. There were some scale items, however, which indicated that women were restrictive of women's behaviour, although they too, slightly more so than men, believe women should have the same freedom of action as men. It seems, then, that the acceptance of gender role stereotypes varies according to the situation although, in general, the sample felt that men and women should be able to do as they wish, a very confusing message for women that may cause differences in expectations.

This research also looked at areas in which differential expectations may be caused by lack of communication between the sexes. The first area discussed is attraction, what people are looking for in a partner. Coupled with this is a question about what people think the opposite sex is looking for in a partner. Both men and women seem to be looking at personality or interpersonal skills of a potential partner, but they believe that the opposite sex is looking at superficial qualities. The answers about what the opposite sex finds attractive indicates gender role stereotypes in action; males thought females were looking at their money, and females thought males were looking at their bodies. These differences in perceptions may cause animosity and distrust, thus making honest communication very difficult.

One area of differing expectations which has been found to be a source of conflict in relationships is sex and sexuality. Perceptions of sexual intent and timing of sexual activity were examined and the results indicate that this could be a cause of conflict. The respondents were asked when they felt they would be ready to have sex and the results show that men would be ready to have sex earlier than women. Women tended to want a mental or emotional bond with their lover, whereas men rely on physical cues as an indication of sexual readiness. As indicated in the discussion of the literature, males tend to expect or want sexual involvement earlier than females; this finding seems to be supported by these results.

Perceptions of sexual intent held by males and females can also be misperceptions. Under consideration here was how men can tell if a woman is interested in having sex and how a woman can tell a man she is interested in having sex. Both sexes used vague and ambiguous terms in their answers. Most suggested that a man can tell if a woman is "suggestive" or "sexy". As previous research has shown that men and women perceive these types of behaviour in different ways (Abbey, 1982; 1986), the potential is very strong that there will be a misunderstanding or a misperception of friendliness.

Misperceptions of sexual intent or friendliness,
misunderstandings stemming from lack of communication or
differing expectations based on one's ideas about gender roles
that are not met by one's partner, all cause conflict in

relationships. The result of the conflict can be an argument, or conflict can lead to more serious problems in the form of abusive behaviour.

This research looked at three types of abuse in relationships: verbal, physical and sexual abuse. It was found that at least 23% of those in relationships had been called names or verbally abused, and approximately 40% have verbally abused their partners. Even more significant is the number of respondents who did not recognise name calling as verbal abuse. Physical abuse occurred in between 7% and 20% of the relationships depending on the type of physical abuse. Missing from these results are threats of physical violence and the incidence of extreme forms of abuse such as beating and assault with a weapon, both of which have been found, in the literature, to be experienced by women more than by men. This may help to explain the findings that males seem to be experiencing physical abuse more often than are females. Sexual abuse was reported by 19% of the respondents, who said that their partner had pressured or forced them to have sex, and 9.5% said that they had pressured or forced their partners to have sex. Twice as many males as females said they had been pressured to have sex but eight times as many males as females said that they had pressured or forced their partner to have sex.

The next step in the study of gender roles and gender relations is to assess what can be done to stop this abuse. How can society prevent the conflict that is caused by differing

expectations based on gender role stereotypes? It would seem that the long term goal should be to help people understand how gender role stereotypes affect their perceptions of themselves and their perceptions of others, thereby affecting their relationships. A short term objective might be to prevent the dissemination of gender role stereotypes in society.

As discussed in Katz's model, and in some of the literature, the media has a great deal of influence in the development of gender role identity. As a short term objective, then, that which is under public control that contains gender role stereotypes could be censored. This, however, is a negative approach and, as in any effort to censor views, would come up against a great deal of opposition. This approach makes decisions for people as to what are inappropriate views and thoughts and it does not really help those who hold stereotypic views to understand the impact of these views on their perception of themselves and others. This approach is similar to the censorship of pornographic materials, where there does not seem to be a consensus as to what should be censored.

In order to have a greater and longer lasting impact one needs to take a different approach. The long term goal of ridding society of gender role stereotypes can only be accomplished through education. This is a more positive approach than censorship as it allows people to discover for themselves the effect of gender role stereotypes. The most appropriate place for this education is in the schools as this is one of the

three main socialisation agents in a person's life. The educational system is preferred over parents and peers because it is a universal system and therefore offers the opportunity to standardise what is taught and to ensure that the curriculum is current and contains correct information. The ideal time would be adolescence, as this is a time when males and females are becoming aware of their sexuality and interested in the opposite sex.

The biological changes adolescents are experiencing are linked to masculinity and femininity, and it has been found that, during this time, rigid sex typing occurs (Atkinson, 1987). Adolescents are attempting to define appropriate gender roles in order to find their place in society and among their peers. This need to fit in with their peers causes some adolescents to be very traditional in their perceptions of their own and other's behaviour. This rigidity causes, what some call, "sexual polarization", whereby males must act in a masculine manner and females must act in a feminine manner (Katz & Boswell, 1986; Atkinson, 1987). The polarization of males and females sets up certain expectations which, if not met, could lead to conflict in the relationship, possibily resulting in abuse. Henton et al. (1983) found that, on the average, dating abuse began at the age of 15.3 years.

It would seem, then, that adolescence would be the most appropriate time to teach a broad based course with four main objectives. The first objective is to increase the students'

self-esteem and sense of personal power. The second objective is for students to understand the effects and limitations that a gender role stereotypes place on both males and females. The third objective is to teach the students to recognise manipulative and abusive behaviour, specifically that behaviour which is not readily recognised as manipulative and abusive. The final objective is to enable males and females to open the lines of communication so as to diminish the chances of misunderstandings and incorrect expectations.

The course would deal specifically with:

- 1. Gender Roles theories of how they are acquired; gender role stereotypes; influence of the media on gender role stereotypes;
- 2. The effect of gender role stereotypes on self-perception; self-esteem; perception of others; decision making; expectations regarding sexuality and sexual behaviour;
- 3. Results of gender role stereotypes lack of communication and openness between the sexes;
- 4. Relationships how gender role stereotypes affect relationships; expectations of partners; and
- 5. Abusive Behaviour verbal, physical and sexual abuse; what is abuse; what is manipulation; is manipulation abuse; why people will suffer abuse just to keep a relationship going.

This material does not need to be presented in a separate course, in fact, since many of the ideas could be seen as "feminist" views, it might be best if they were presented in the

129

context of another course, most logically a course on sex education. The difficulties with presenting views that are seen as "feminist" is discussed in research on sex-role courses that have been given in the United States. It was found that male students felt threatened and therefore tended to reject the material presented (Kahn & Richardson, 1983).

The Ministry of Education for the province of British Columbia has developed a Family Life Education programme into which the elements of the course described above would easily fit. At present, the Family Life Education programme does cover some of these subjects. The junior curriculum (grades 7-9) has some discussion of gender role stereotypes in the area of careers and dating, but the treatment of this subject is very superficial and there is a need for further discussion in the senior curriculum (grades 10-12) (Ministry of Education, 1987; 1987b). The influence of the media is mostly dealt with at the junior level and, again it is necessary to continue this discussion at the senior level as the students gain a better understanding of gender role stereotypes.

The subject of relationships is dealt with in both the junior and senior curriculum. The junior curriculum discusses attraction and what males and females are looking for in a girlfriend or boyfriend. At the senior level there is a discussion of the differences in expectations of sexual behaviour in dating relationships. However, the advice is not to consider all options and make the decision that is best for

them. Instead, the curriculum strongly encourages the students to abstain from sexual activity until they are in a "multidimensional relationship, such as marriage". The senior curriculum has some discussion of exploitive or manilpulative behaviour, but, it does not deal with this subject adequately as it only deals with sexually exploitive behaviour. There are other forms of manipulative behaviour such as verbal abuse and threats of physical violence which should be addressed.

In general, although the government has shown some willingness to deal with sex education in the school system, this programme does not do enough to further the four objectives identified for this type of course. Throughout the programme there is an undertone of a specific morality that: discourages sex before marriage and is anti-choice in the matter of abortion, themes which are tied together with a touch of fire and brimstone. For example, from the Teacher Resource Module for grades 7-9 and grades 10-12 come the following quotes.

...emphasize that only consenting sexual relations in the context of an emotionally gratifying and multifaceted, mature relationship such as marriage hold out the prospect of satisfaction and happiness. (Ministry of Education, 1987b: 18)

Point out that the only way to be 100 per cent sure of not having to deal with an unplanned and unwanted pregnancy is to postpone sexual intimacy. (Ministry of Education, 1987b: 36)

Abortion is identified as soley an ultimate recourse, legally allowable only under certain circumstances and fraught with ethical and emotional difficulties. (Ministry of Education, 1987b: 85)

Conclude the class by indicating once more that, despite the limited medical risks that abortion presents for the mother (assuming abortion is legally allowable in her

case), there are <u>significant</u> ethical concerns associated with abortion - concerns that could later engender negative thoughts and feelings, if not heeded. (Ministry of Education, 1987b: 89)

...consequences of premature sexual involvement could possibly affect students' future. (Ministry of Education, 1987a: 124)

In one of the videos used in the grade 7-9 course a teenage mother says

... never have sex unless you plan to be a mother. (Ministry of Education, 1987a)

An "educator" in the same video said

...the only fool proof form of birth control is abstinence. (Ministry of Education, 1987a)

Throughout the curriculum, specifically the <u>Teacher Resource</u>

<u>Modules</u>, are statements that are difficult to assess as they seem true but they also seem to have another meaning.

The reiteration of the statement that abstinence is the only 100% sure way of avoiding pregnancy, sexually transmitted diseases and possibly death will not scare adolescents away from sexual experimentation, nor encourage informed and well thought out decisions regarding sexuality. Instead adolescents may become sexually active but will be unwilling to discuss their decision for fear of encountering recrimination rather than understanding. This is probably not the best way to approach the education of adolescents as adolescence is a time of experimentation, testing limits and rebellion. What might be better, or more productive is courses that are not judgemental or moralistic and take into account the needs and interests of the students.

There does exist a course that teaches about self-esteem and assertiveness, but it is a course on sexual assault avoidance and is only for girls. The girls emerge from this course feeling empowered and positive about who they are and have nontraditional views about women's place in society. Boys, too, have a programme, but this is for those who are already abusers. There are no programmes for boys that are equivalent to the self-esteem courses for girls. It would seem that, because boys are perceived to be less at risk of abusive behaviour than girls, society feels that they are high in self-esteem and they do not need to be empowered. It is time that society began to focus some of its energy on boys. As differences in expectations are one of the main sources of conflict in relationships it is important that society avoid a situation in which girls are emerging from these courses to meet boys who still hold traditional views about gender roles.

Gender role stereotypes are a very important element in the equation that produces abusive relationships. Gender role stereotypes are myths about what are "real men" and "real women" but gender roles are really a false dichotomy and gender role stereotypes are just caricatures of human experiences (Hare-Mustin, 1988). The separation of females and males is preserved and supported by accentuating the differences and marginalising the similarities. Gender role stereotypes depict men as superior, freer and capable of coping in the world alone; they depict women as inferior, emotional, and in need of a man's quidance. It would seem, then, that any alleged benefits of

these stereotypes would accrue to males, not to females. It is usually in the interests of the dominant group, in this case males, to maintain their differences from others. However, those who seek to limit the behaviour of women also place limits on themselves. If we do not help men to move away from the traditional gender roles, they will be bound to lives that are as limited as they are privileged.

## APPENDIX A

## Instructions

Do not write your name on the questionnaire.

Please answer the questions in the space provided. If you do not have enough space, write on the back of the page but please identify the question you are answering.

If at some point you do not wish to continue with the survey, please give the questionnaire to the Researcher and it will not be used in the study.

\*NOTE - This is the questionnaire given to male subjects.

The same questionnaire was given to females with appropriate changes. i.e. girlfriend is changed to boyfriend.

1. The items below are to find out what kind of person you are. Each item is a pair of contradictory characteristics, you cannot be both at the same time. Between the two extremes is a scale, circle the number where you think you would fall on the scale.

Not at all aggressive	1	2	3	4	5	Very aggressive
Not at all independent	1	2	3	4	5	Very independent
Not at all emotional	1	2	3	4	5	Very emotional
Very submissive	1	2	3	4	5	Very dominant
Very passive	1	2	3	4	5	Very active
Very rough	1	2,	3	4	5	Very gentle
Not at all helpful to others	1	2	3	4	5	Very helpful to others
Not at all competitive	1	2	3	4	5	Very competitive
Very home oriented	1	2	3	4	5	Not at all home oriented
Not at all kind	1	2	3	4	5	Very kind
Indifferent to others' approval	1	2	3	4	5	Highly needful of others' approval
Feelings not hurt easily	1	2	3	4	5	Feelings hurt easily
Can make decisions easily	1_	2	3	4	5	Has difficulty making decision
Not at all aware of feelings of others	1	2 .	3	4	<b>5</b> "	Very aware of feelings of others
Gives up easily	1	2	3	4	5	Never gives up easily
Never cries	1	2	3	4	5	Cries very easily

	Not at all self- confident	1 .	2	3	4	5	Very self- confident
	Feels very inferior	1	2 .	3	4	5	Feels very superior
X	Not at all understanding of others	1 .	2	3	4		Very understanding of others
	Very affectionate	1	2	3	4	5	Not at all affectionate
	Very little need for security	1	2	3	4	5	Very strong need for security
	Goes to pieces under pressure	1	2	3	4	5	Stands up well under pressure

2. If you could have any career, what would it be?

3. What do you think you will be doing in 20 years?

4. Using the following scale, where would you place your response?

1 strongly agree	2 agree	3 mildly agree	4 mildly disagree	dis	5 agr	еe			ngly gr <b>e</b> e	9 Don't Know
By nature, taking o childre	are of	the home		1	2	3	4	5	6	9
Women show		ct to ha		1	2	3	4	5	6	, 9
			e worse in han a man.	1	2	3	4	5	6	9

1 2 3 -4 strongly agree mildly mildly d agree agree disagree	5 isagr	ee					9 Don't Know
Men should always pay the expense of a date.	1	2	3	4	5	6	9
There are certain jobs in which men should be given preference over women in being hired and promoted.	. 1	2	3	4	5	6	9
The most important work for a woman is that of wife and mother.	1	2	3	4	5	6	9
A career should be more important to a man than to a woman.	1	2	3	4	5	6	9
Competing with men makes women less feminine.	1	2	3	4	5	6	9
It is more important for a woman to be pretty than to be smart.	<b>1</b>	2	3	4	5	6	9
Women are happier when they work for men than for women.	1	2	3	4	5	6	. 9
If a man doesn't want a girlfriend there's got to be something wrong with him.	. 1	2	3	4	`5	6	· 9
Women should not work outside the home except in cases of financial necessity.	1	2	3	<b>4</b>	٠,5	6	9
Men generally prefer women who are not too intelligent or competitive.	1	2	3	4 <sub>q</sub>	5	6	9
Men are happier when working for other men than for women.	1	2	3	4	5	6	. 9
It is okay for girls to play on the same sports team with boys.	1	2	3	4	5	6	• 9
It is better for a husband to make more money than a wife.	1	2	3	4	5	6	9
If a woman doesn't want a boyfriend there's got to be something wrong with her.	1	2	3	4	5	6	9

5. Do you live with your pare	(go to next question)
" NO	(go to question 7)
6. If YES, Do you live with	Both? Mother? Father?
7. If NO, Do you live:	
alone? with other re	lative? with spouse?
with friends? other.	(explain)
8. Are your parents :	
Married? Divorced? Widowed? Other?	Common-Law? Separated? Single?
9. Have your parents encourage	ged you to have a girlfriend?
Mother: Yes Fa	No
If YES, How was this done	
10. Have your parents ever to for you to settle down Mother: Yes No  Is there pressure on you from Mother: Yes No	Father: Yes No to do so?

11. Using the following scale, describe your family relationship.

	1 rongly ree	2 agree	3 mildly agree		ly			: <b>e</b>			ee	9 Don't Know Not pplica	
Му	parent	s reall	y love e	ach o	ther.	. 1	2	3	4	5	6	9	
-		g, clea	concern ning and amily.		ng	1	2	3	4	5	6	, 9	
Му	Father Mother		to domina	ate m	y	1	2	3	4	5	6	9	
Му	sibling	gs and	I get alo	ng w	ell.	1	2	3	4	5	6	9	^
<b>М</b> у	partner	ship;	an equal one is no the other		٠.	1	2	3	4	5	6	9	•
			oses his tty scary		er	1	2	3	4	5	6	9	
My,	Mother my Fath		to domina	ite /		1	2	3	4	5	6	9	
Whe			oses her tty scary		er	1	2	3	4	5	6	9	
му	Father' career.		concern	is h	is	1	2	3	4	5	6	9	

Use the following list of personal attributes to answer questions 12 through 15:

Height Ethnic Background Religion Build | Figure Physical Strength Attractiveness Fidelity Facial Features Intelligence Honesty Warmth Leas Personality Sexuality Sensitivity Patience Weight Political Views Skin Chest | Bust Temperament Kindness Clothing Money Sense of Humour 12. List in order of importance the five(5) characteristics that you feel are the MOST IMPORTANT in a girlfriend. (most important) 1. 2. 3. 4. 5. 13. List the five(5) characteristics that are the LEAST IMPORTANT in your choice of girlfriend. 2. 1. 3. 4. 5. 14. List six(6) things that you think girls find attractive in boys. 2. 1. 3. 4. 5.

15. List seven(7) things that girls would find attractive about you?

2. 1. 3. 4. 5. 6. 7.

16.	How can you tell if you are ready to have sex with a woman?	
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Ē,
,		
17.	Do you think it is okay to go out with a woman you don't like? Yes No Why?	
	<b>*</b>	Ż
18.	How long would you have to go out with a woman to consider her your girlfriend?	
19.	Have you engaged in any sexual activity (other than intercourse)? NO(go to question 21) YES(go to next question)	
	Necking   Kissing Petting-above the waist Petting-below the waist Other	
20.	If YES, How often in the past two months?	
21.	Have you ever had sexual intercourse?  NO(go to question 25)  YES(go to next question)	1
22.	If YES, How often in the past two months?	<del>.</del>
23.	Do you use birth control?	
	always often once in a while never	

24.	what kind of	birth con	troi	ao yo	u use:	,			
	rhythm	withdrawa	1	dia	phram_		IUD	)	_
	condoms	foam cream_	co	mbine	d cond	lom a	and f	oam	cream_
	Pill	other(exp	lain)						
						1 .	~		
25.	Who do you t	hink shoul	d be	respo	nsible	for	bir	th c	control?
	manwo	omanb	oth	b	irth c	entr	ol i	S WI	ong
,	Why?								
26.	Using the so	cale, how d	o you	view	sex b	e f o r	e ma	rria	√ ige?
•	Absolutely Acceptable					Abs		ely	-
	WHY?'								
		<del></del>							
27.	Using the fo	ollowing sc	ale,	place	your	resp	onse	•	
	1 2	3	4		5		6		9
agre	ongly agree	mildly m agree d	ıldly i <b>s</b> agr	dı ee	sagree	e st di	rong sagr	ly ee	Don't Know
	e arman is tu an't stop.	irned on he		1 2	3	4	5	6	9
	is not rape ine guy.	f you know		1 2	3	4	5	6	9
Sex	is a test of	love.		1 2	3	4	5	6	9
	orry about be ave sex.	eing forced	to	1 2	3	4	5	6	9
	etimes women ven if they d			1 2	3	4	5	6	9

1 strongly agree	2 agree	mildly agree				5 di <b>sa</b> ç		str	6 ongly agree	9 Don't Know
Alcohol wo ability decision	to make	а,	У	1	2	3	4	5	6	9
	g sexual	g whistled comments good th	S	1	2	3	4	5	6	9
Sometimes reven if		l have sea n't want f		1	2	3	4	5	6	9
Women who a suggestive to be rap	ely are			1	2	3	4	5	6	9

28.	How can a	man tell,	through a	woman's	words	or	actions,
	if she is	interested	l in sex?				

29. How can a woman, through words or actions, tell a man she is interested in sex without being thought of as forward?

30.	Using	the	scale,	where	would	you	place	your	response
	to the	e fol	llowing	stater	ments?	_	_ ,	_	_

5 agree mildly mildly disagree strongly Don't agree agree disagree disagree Know IT IS OKAY FOR A MAN TO HOLD A WOMAN DOWN AND FORCE HER TO HAVE SEX IF: He spends a lot of money on her. 9 6 He is so turned on he can't stop. 1 3 6 She has had sex with other men. 1 2 5 6 She is stoned or drunk. 3 She let him touch her above the waist. 2 3 5 1 6 She lets him touch her below the waist. 2 3 6 She touches him below the waist. 2 3 9 1 She says she is going to have sex with him but changes her mind. 9 2 3 6 They have dated a long time. ,9 1 3 6 She gets him sexually excited. She has led him on. 2 3 6 31. Are you married? Yes\_\_\_(go to PART B) No\_\_\_\_(go to next question) 32. Are you going out with someone now? No (go to next question) Yes (go to PART B) 33. In the past SIX(6) MONTHS have you had a girlfriend? No (GO TO PART C) Yes If yes, How many? (go to PART B)

PAR	T B						
		RECENT OR QUESTIONS.		PRESENT	RELATIONSHI	P. TO	ANSWER
	,		,				
1.	relations marriage	s your preship?(Marrie and length ou were marr	d per of ti	sons,ple	ease state l	.ength	of or spouse
2.	How old is	your girlf	riend	?	-		
;	If you kn	ow, what is Day M					
3	Are you in	the same:			College? Y SNo	es	No
4.	If you are of your c	in the same lasses is ye	e Univ	versity irlfrien	or College	how m	any 
`	How many	classes are	you 1	taking?_	<del></del>		
5. 7	₩hat is yo	ur MAJOR?					
6. I	How often	do you see	each d	other ou	tside of sc	hool	hours?
	once a da several t once a we	Y imes a week ek		once sever less	a month al times a than once a	month mont	h
7. H	How often	do you spend	d time	e alone	with your g	irlfr	iend?
	once a da several t once a we	y imes a week ek		once sever less	month_ al times a than once a	month mont	h

8. Using the following scale, indicate your response to statements about yourself within your relationship.

1 2 strongly agree agree		4 mildly disagree		_	ree		tro	ngly gr <b>ee</b>		on't now
I am happy with	my life.		` 1	2	3	4	5	6		9
I don't mind go without my gi			1	2	3	4	5	6		9
My friends like	my girlf	riend.	1	2	3	4	5	6		9`
I like going ou	t with my	friends.	1	2	3	4	5	6	,	9
I wish I could with my girlf			1	2	3	4	5	6		9
If I didn't wan my girlfriend wanted to, sh	when she	•	1	2	3	4	5.	6		9
My girlfriend i to me than my			1	2	3	4	5	6		9
My girlfriend l me all to her		eep	1	2	3	4	5	6		9
Since I started my girlfriend some of the t	I don't	do	1	2	3	4	5	6 /		9
I spend more time friends than girlfriend.			1	2	3	4	5	6		9

9. Has your girlfriend ever called you names or verbally abused you?

YES

NO

Don't Know

10.		often, if lowing to		oes you	r gir	lfrie	nd sa	y the	,
1 alw	ays	2 often	once in		e	4 never		9 don't know	
Yo	u're	fat.		ĺ	2	3	4	9	
Yo	u're	attractiv	е.	1	2	3	4	9	
Yo	u're	a loser.		1	2	3	4	. 9	
I	love	you.	•	1	2	3	4	9	
Yo	u're	ugly.		1	2	3	4 .	9	
Yo	u're	stupid.		1	2	3	4	9	
Yo	u loc	ok really	nice.	1	2	3	4	9	
Yo	u're	queer.		1	2	3	4	9	
		uldn't get to go out		. 1	2	3	4	9	
I	don't	: like you	r cloth <b>e</b> s	. 1	2	. 3	4	9	
You	u're	very inte	lligent.	1	2	3	4	9	
11.		other thes does sho						es she say	or
12.	How	do you re:						<del></del>	e e
13.		your ever s? No Yes	(ao to au	your gi estion	rlfr 16)		(go t	to next que	stion)
14.	What	do you sa	ay to her	?				<del></del>	•
15.	How	does your	girlfrie	nd resp	oond	to you	?		

	·					1			;
					-				,
16. Usin	g the follo	wing scale	, doe	s yc	our	girl	frie	end:	
1 always	2 often on	3 ce in a whi	ile	nev	l er		do'n'	9 t kno	w
Hit you	with an op	en hand?	1	2	3	4		9	
Hit you	with a clo	sed hand?	1	2	3	4		9 -	i i
Push or	shove you	around?	1	2	3	4		9	:
Kick yo	u?		1	2	3	4		9	
						•••			
17. Othe	r(please ex	plain)	, 				<del></del>		<del></del>
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		·					
19. Usin	g the follo	wing scale	, do	you:	:				
Always	2 Often	3 Once in a V	√hile	•	4 Ne	ver		9 Don'	t Know
	ır girlfrien en hand?	d with			1	2	3	4	9
	r girlfrien sed hand?	d with			1	2	3	4	9
Push or	shove your	girlfriend	3?		1	2	3	4	9
Kick yo	our girlfrie	nḍ?			1	2	3	4	9
20. Oth	er(please e	xnlain)?			-				

If you answered NEVER to all of the above go to queston 22.

21.	How	does	you	r gir	lfrie	nd r	espo	nd t	0 y	ou?				-
22.				al in YES_	nd eve	urse go t	whe	n yo xt q	ou d Jues	<pre>idn't tion</pre>	t wa		0?	-
23.	If Y	ES, I	oid y	you h	ave se	ex w	ith :	her?	Y N	es	<del></del> ,			
24.					sure o		orce	was	us	ed?	J.			
	verba	al pe	ersua	sion			ver	bal	thr	eats_		-		£
	phys	cal	inti	mida	tion_		otl	her(	spe	cify)				
25.	If the to ir of the	ndica	ite i	f yo	r forc ur gir	e wa	as VI iend	ERBA has	L u sa	se th id an	ne s ny	cale		
â	1 always	;	2 oft	en	onc€	3 e in	a wi	nile	;	4 never	•	Don'	9 t <sub>.</sub>	Know
Ιf	you l	oved	l me	you	would.		,	1 `	2	3	4			9
Ev€	er Apoq	ly el	se i	s do	ing it	: •		1	.2	3	4			9
You	ı can'	t te	ase	me a	nd lea	ve i	ne.	1	2	3	4			9
I w	vant t	o ma	ke v	ou f	eel li	ke a	3							

real man.

know how?

say no now,

If I can't have you there's no reason to live.

We've had sex before; you can't

What's the matter, don't you

2

2

3

3

3

always	2 often	once i	3 in a w	hile	ne	4 ever	in the second se	9 Don't Know
You really you do.	want it,	I knov	٧	1	2	3	4	9
If you don' everyone t			nyway.	1 ,	2	3	4	9
What's the gay?	matter? Ä	re you	נ	1	2	3	4	9(
It will hel	lp our rel	ations	ship	·1	2	3.	4	9
You're my h it to me.	ooyfriend	you ov	ve	1	2	3	4	9
You should ugly nobod					2	3	4	<sub>-</sub> 9
You're not could date		man I		1	2	3	4	9
I tried I used a I got an I scream I physic I tried	reasoning in excuse 'I don't fagry ned or yel ally resito escape	with such a eel we led sted a or ru	herell" e	tcught b	ack	_	end.	?
Upset	ed		Hur Hur Bet	(Check t phys t emot rayed_ 't Kno	ical iona	lly ally		response(s)) - -

	PowerfulAshamed	Embarassed Proud Angry
29.	I told my closest friend	s?(Check appropriate response(s))
	I told my brother sister I told my parents I told her parents I contacted a social worke I called a Crisis Centre I called the police I took no action Other(please specify)	er or other counsellor
30.	Did you continue to go out after this incident? No	Yes
7	√hy?	
•		•
31.	Did you want the relations the incident? No Ye	
	Why?	
32.	Have you ever pressured or have sex with you when she YES(go to FNO(go to FDon't Know	next question) PART C)

	JJ.	(Check appropriate response(s))
		Tried reasoning with me
		Screamed or yelled Physically resisted and fought back Tried running away Froze
		Other (please explain)
	34.	How did your girlfriend feel act afterward? (Check appropriate response(s)) Upset Hurt physically
		Upset Hurt physically Depressed Hurt emotionally ViolatedRetrayed
<b>)</b>		Violated Betrayed Don't Know Other(please explain)
	35.	How did you feel act afterward? (Check appropriate response(s))
		Satisfied Embarassed Powerful Proud Angry Other(please explain)
	36.	Did the relationship continue afterwards?  No Yes
		Why?
	37.	Did you want the relationship to continue afterwards?
		Why?

	·
From whom or what did yo	u first receive sex education?
parents friends books	other(please explain)
How old were you?	
Did you take a course in	sex education in high school?  Yes No
In what grades?	How often was the class?
grade 7 8 9 10 11 12	
In what grades was sex ed required curriculum? Wh	
Was it a mixed class?(ie.	. both boys and girls) YesNo
Did you find it interesti	ing? Yes No
· -	
Did you find it useful?	
Did you find it useful?	YesNo

1	WHY?				······································			
				<u> </u>				
1.	Pop R Heavy	Rock Metal	<del>-</del> _	R&B Punk I	ype of m		Folk_Classic	al
2.	music	in orde al grou ourite)	ps or			five	(5) favo	urite
3.	Pl Pl	ayboy aygirl	•		Pentho Hustle	ouse	ng magaz	
4.	Pl Pl	ayboy avgirl	<del></del>		Pentho Hustle	ouse		
5.	Which	do you	read	on a re	egular h	pasis?		
<b>د</b>	What	other m	nagazin	es do j	you read	d on a	regular	basis?

17. In some magazines and on television there are advertisements for certain services you can get by calling a specific number. Have you ever called for the following services? How often in the past two m							
	# of times NO YES in past 2 month	S					
	time of day jokes erotic messages astrology romantic messages dial-a-prayer	. ~					
18.	Sex M F						
19.	Date of birth day month year						
20.	Where were you born?						
21.	Where were your parents born? Mother Father						
22.	What is your Religion?						
23.	Do your parents work?  Mother: YES-Full-time YES-Part-time NO Not applicable						
	Father: YES-Full-time YES-Part-time NO Not applicable						
24.	Family Income: -\$9,999						

25.	Dwelling Unit:	single detachedduplex 1-5 storey apt 6-10 storey apthigh rise other(describe)	
26.	own?rent?_		•
. 27.	Number of person	s in household?	
28.	Number of sibling	gs? brothers	

Thank You for your cooperation. If you would like more information about the study or if you have experienced an abusive relationship or have been the abuser in a relationship and would be willing to talk about the situation please contact one of the Researchers after completing the survey or through the School of Criminology at Simon Fraser University. Any discussions will be strictly confidential.

You can contact Allison Sears or David Willliams at 291-3213 or leave a message in their mailbox in the School's main office.

## BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Abbey, Antonia (1982) "Sex Differences in Attributions for Friendly Behavior: Do Males Misperceive Females' Friendliness?". Journal of Personality and Social Psychology. Vol. 42(5): 830-838.
- Abbey, Antonia and Christian Melby (1986) "The Effect of Non-Verbal Cues on Gender Differences in Perceptions of Sexual Intent". Sex Roles. Vol 15(5/6): 283-297.
- Adams, Caren, Jennifer Fay and Jan Loreen-Martin (1984) No is

  Not Enough: Helping Teenagers Avoid Sexual Assault, San
  Luis Obispo, California: Impact Publishers.
- Andersen, Margaret (1988) Thinking About Women: Sociological Perspectives on Sex and Gender (2nd ed.), Toronto: Macmillan Publishing.
- Atkinson, Jean (1987) "Gender Roles in Marriage and the Family:
  A Critique and Some Proposals". <u>Journal of Family Issues</u>.
  Vol 8(1): 5-41.
- Avery, Arthur (1982) "Escaping Loneliness in Adolescence: The Case for Androgyny". Journal of Youth and Adolescence. Vol. 11(6): 451-459.
- Ayim, Maryann (1979) "What Price Socialization? From the Ledgers of the Oppressed". <u>Interchange</u>. Vol10(2): 78-94.
- Badgley, Robin, Chairman Committee on Sexual Offences Against Children and Youths (1984) <u>Sexual Offences Against</u> Children Volume 1, Ottawa: Minister of Supply and Services Canada.
- Basow, Susan A.(1986) <u>Gender Stereotypes(Traditions and Alternatives)</u>(2nd ed.). California, U.S.A.: Brooks/Cole Publishing.
- Bem, S.L. (1974) "The Measurement of Psychological Androgyny."

  Journal of Clinical Psychology, 42(2): 155-162.
- (1977) "On the Utility of Alternative Procedures For Assessing Psychological Androgyny." <u>Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology</u>, 45(2): 166-205.
- (1984) "Gender Schema Theory and Its Implications for Childhood Development: Raising Gender-Aschematic Children in a Gender-Schematic Society." In Salamon, E.D. and B.W. Robinson (eds.) (1987) Gender Roles: Doing What Comes Naturally? Toronto: Methuen. P. 148-164.

- Bernard, J.L., S.L. Bernard and M.L. Bernard (1985) "Courtship Violence and Sex Typing". Family Relations. Vol. 34: 573-576.
- Bernstein, Jean (1982) "The Elementary School: Training Ground for Sex Role Stereotypes" Personnel and Guidance Journal. Vol. 51(2): 97-104.
- Billingham, Robert E (1987) "Courtship Violence: The Patterns of Conflict Resolution Strategies Across Seven Levels of Emotional Commitment". Family Relations. Vol. 36: 283-289.
- Block, Jeanne (1984) Sex Role Identity and Ego Development. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Brooks-Gunn, Jeanne and Wendy Schempp Matthews (1979) He & She:

  How Children Develop Their Sex-Role Identity, Englewood
  Cliffs, New Jersey: Prentice-Hall.
- Broverman, Inge K., Susan R. Vogel, Donald M. Broverman, Frank E. Clarkson, and Paul S. Rosencrantz (1972) "Sex-Role Stereotypes: A Current Appraisal". Journal of Social Issues. Vol. 28(2): 59-76.
- Cate, Rodney, June Henton, James Koval, F.Scott Christopher and Sally Lloyd (1982) "Premarital Abuse (A Social Psychological Perspective)". <u>Journal of Family Issues</u>. Vol. 3(1): 79-90.
- Cate, Rodney and James Koval (1983) "Heterosexual Relationship Development: Is It Really a Sequential Process?".

  Adolescence. Vol. XVIII(71): 507-514.
- Check, James and Neil Malamuth (1983) "Sex Role Stereotyping and Reactions to Depictions of Stranger Versus Acquaintance Rape". Journal of Personality and Social Psychology. Vol.45(2): 344-356.
- Clarricoates, Katherine (1981) "The Experience of Patriarchal Schooling". Interchange. Vol.12(2-3): 185-205.
- Connell, R. and G. Dowsett (1981) "Class and Gender Dynamics in a Ruling-Class School". <u>Interchange</u>. Vol. 12(2-3): 102-117.
- Davidson, Lynne R. (1981) "Pressures and Pretense: Living with Gender Stereotypes". <u>Sex Roles</u>. Vol. 7(3): 331-347.
- DeGregoria, Barbara (1987) "Sex Role Attitudes and Perception of Psychological Abuse". Sex Roles. Vol. 16(5/6): 227-235.

- Delamont, Sara (1980) "The Adolescent in School".In Delamont, Sara (ed.) Sex Roles and the School (Contemporary Sociology of the School), London: Methuen & Co. Ltd..
- Ditkoff, Gail (1979) "Stereotypes of Adolescents Toward the Working Woman". Adolescence. Vol. XIV (54): 2-77-282.
- Eichler, Margrit (1979-80) "Sex-Role Attitudes of Male and Female Teachers in Toronto". <u>Interchange</u>. Vol. 10(2): 2-14.
- Emihovich, Catherine and Eugene Gaier (1983) "Women's Liberation and Pre-Adolescent Sex Role Stereotypes". Adolescence.
  Vol. XVIII(71): 637-647.
- Fabes, Richard (1983) "Adolescents' Judgements of the Opposite Sex". Adolescence. Vol. XVIII(71): 535-540.
- Fasteau, Marc (1976) "Men As Parents", in Deborah David and Robert Brannon (eds.) The Fort-Nine Percent Majority: The Male Sex Role Reading, Mass.: Addison-Wesley Pub..
  - Pinn, Jerry (1986) "The Relationship Between Sex Role Attitudes and Attitudes Supporting Marital Violence". Sex Roles. Vol. 14(5/6): 235-244.
- Frieze, Irene, Jacqueline Parsons, Paula Johnson, Diane Ruble and Gail Zellman (eds.) (1978) Women and Sex Roles: A Social Psychological Perspective, New York: W.W. Norton and Co..
- Ganong, Lawrence and Marilyn Coleman (1987) "Effects of Children on Parental Sex-Role Orientation". <u>Journal of Family Issues</u>. Vol. 8(3): 278-290.
- Gardner, Kaye and Suzanne LaBreque (1986) "Effects of Maternal Employment on Sex Role Orientation of Adolescents".

  Adolescence. Vol. XXI(84): 875-885.
- Greenfield, Patricia, Lisa Bruzzone, Kristi Koyamatsu, Wendy Satuloff, Karey Nixon, Mollyann Brodie and David Kingsdale (1987) "What is Rock Music Doing to the Minds of Our Youth? A First Experimental Look at the Effects of Rock Music Lyrics and Music Videos". Journal of Early Adolescence. Vol.7(3): 315-329.
- Greenglass, Ester (1982) A World of Difference: Gender Roles in Perspective. Toronto: J. Wiley.
- Grumet, Madelaine (1981) "Pedagogy for Patriarchy: The Feminization of Teaching". <u>Interchange</u>. Vol. 12(2-3): 165-184.

- Gwartney-Gibbs, Patricia, Jean Stockard and Susanne Bohmer (1987) "Learning Courtship Aggression: The Influence of Parents, Peers, and Personal Experiences". Family Relations. Vol. 36: 276-282.
- Halpern, Diane "The Influence of Sex-Role Stereotypes on Prose Recall". Sex Roles Vol.12(3/4): 363-376.
- Hansen, Sally and Carol Darling (1985) "Attitudes of Adolescents Toward Division of Labor in the Home". Adolescence. Vol.XX(77): 61-72.
- Hare-Mustin, Rachel (1988) "Family Change and Gender Differences: Implications for Theory and Practice" Family Relations. Vol. 37: 36-41.
- Hargreaves, Andy (1978) "The Significance of Classroom Coping Strategies". In Barton and Meighan (eds.) Sociological Interpretations of Schooling and Classrooms: A Reappraisal, Nafferton: Nafferton Books.
  - Hatfield, Elaine (1983) "What Do Women and Men Want From Love and Sex" In E. Allgeier, and N. McCormick (1983) Changing Boundaries (Gender Roles and Sexual Behaviour). Palo Alto, Ca.: Mayfield. P.. 106-135.
  - Henricksen, Hildur Ve (1981) "Class and Gender: Role Model Considerations and Liberation In Advanced Capitalism". Interchange. Vol.12(2/3): 151-164.
  - Hertsgaard, Doris and Harriet Light (1984) "Junior High Garls' Attitudes Toward the Rights and Roles of Women".

    Adolescence. Vol. XIX(76): 848-853.
  - Henton, June , Rodney Cate, James Koval, Sally Lloyd and F.Scott Christopher (1983) "Romance and Violence in Dating Relationships". <u>Journal of Family Issues</u>. Vol.4(3): 467-482.
  - Hudson, Barbara (1984) "Femininity and Adolescence". In McRobbie and Nava (eds.), Gender and Generation, London:
    MacMillan. 31-53.
  - Hyde, Janet Shibley and B.G. Rosenberg (1976) Half the Human Experience: The Psychology of Women. Lexington, Mass: D.C. Heath.
  - Jacknik, M., F. Isberner, S. Gunnerman, R. Hayworth, D. Braunling-McMorrow (1984) "OCTOPUS- A Church Based Sex Education Program For Teens and Parents". Adolescence. Vol. XIX(76): 757-764.

- Jaggar, Alison and Paula Rothenberg Strul (eds.)(1978) Feminist Frameworks: Alternative Theoretical Accounts of the Relationships Between Men and Women. New York:

  McGraw-Hill.
- Jansen-Smith, (1980) "Sociobiology: So What?" in Linda Burke (ed.) Alice Through the Microscope: The Power of Science Over Women's Lives London: Virago.
- Jensen, Larry and Marilyn Borges (1986) "The Effect of Maternal Employment on Adolescent Daughters". Adolescence. Vol. XXI(83): 659-666.
- Johnson, Susan and Kathryn Black (1981) "The Relationship Between Sex-Role Identity and Beliefs in Personal Control". Sex Roles. Vol.7(4): 425-431.
- Kahn, Sharon and Ann Richardson (1983) "Evaluation of a Course on Sex Roles for Secondary School Students". Sex Roles. Vol.9(4): 431-440.
- Kalin, Rudolf, Janet Stoppard and Barbara Burt (1980) "Sex-Role Ideology and Sex Bias Judgement of Occupational Suitability". in Cannie Stark-Adamec Sex Roles: Origins, Influence, and Implications for Women Montreal: Eden Press Women's Publications. 89-99.
- Katz, Phillis (1979) "The Development of Female Identity". Sex Roles: A Journal of Research, Vol. 5: 155-178.
- Katz, Phyllis and Boswell (1986) Flexibility and Traditionality in Children's Gender Roles". Genetic, Social, and General Psychology Monographs. Vol. 112: 105-147.
- Knox, David and Kenneth Wilson (1981) "Dating Behaviors of University Students". Family Relations. Vol.30: 255-258.
- Lamke, Leanne and Erik Filsinger (1983) "Parental Antecedents of Sex Role Orientation". Adolescence. Vol. XVIII(70): 429-432.
- Lane, Katherine and Patricia Gwartney-Gibbs (1985) "Violence in the Context of Dating and Sex". <u>Journal of Family Issues</u>. Vol. 6(1): 45-59.
- Langlois, Judith and Chris Downs (1980) "Mothers, Fathers, and Peers as Scialization Agents of Sex-Typed Play Behaviors in Young Children". Child Development. Vol. 51: 1217-1247.

- Lewin, Miriam and Lilli Tragos (1987) "Has the Feminist Movement Influenced Adolescent Sex Role Attitudes? A Reassessment After a Quarter Century". Sex Roles. Vol. 16(3/4): 125-135.
- Lewis, Charlie (1982) "'A Feeling You Can't Scratch'?: The Effect of Pregnancy and Birth on Married Men" in Nigel Beail and Jacqueline McGuire (eds.) Fathers: Psychological Perspectives. London: Junction Books. 43-71.
- Lewis, Charlie, Elizabeth Newsom and John Newsom (1982) "Father Participation Through Childhood and its Relationship with Career Aspirations and Delinquency" in Nigel Beail and Jacqueline McGuire (eds.) Fathers: Psychological Perspectives. London: Junction Books. 174-193.
- Lewis, Debra (1987) <u>Dating Violence: A Discussion Guide on Violence in Young People's Relationships</u>, Vancouver: Battered Women's Support Services.
- Llewellyn, Mandy (1980) "Studying Girls at School: The Implications of Confusion". In Deem, Rosemary (ed.)

  Schooling for Women's Work, London: Routledge & Kegan Paul Ltd..
- Lloyd, Sally (1987) "Conflict in Premarital Relationships: Differential Perceptions of Males and Females". Family Relations. Vol. 36: 290-294.
- McCormick, Naomi, J. Folcik and A. Izzo (1985) "Sex-Education Needs and Interests of High School Students in a Rural New York County". Adolescence. Vol.XX(79): 581-592.
- McRobbie, Angela (1978) "Working Class Girls and the Culture of Femininity".in , Women's Studies Group Centre for Contemporary Cultural Studies (ed.), Women Take Issue, London: Hutchinson.
- McRobbie, Angela (1984) "Dance and Social Fantasy".in McRobbie and Nava (eds.)Gender and Generation, London: MacMillan Publishers Ltd.. 130-161.
- Mackie, Marlene (1983) <u>Exploring Gender Relations (A Canadian Perspective)</u>, Toronto: Butterworths.
- Makepeace, James (1981) "Courtship Violence Among College Students". Family Relations. Vol.30: 97-102.
- Violence".Family Relations. Vol.32: 101-109.

- (1986) "Gender Differences in Courtship Violence Victimization". Family Relations. Vol. 35: 383-388.
- (1987) "Social Factors and Victim-Offender
  Differences in Courtship Violence". Family Relations. Vol. 36: 87-91.
- Ministry of Education, Province of British Columbia Curriculum Development Branch (1987a) Family Life Education, Teacher Resource Module: Grades 7-9. Victoria.
- (1987b) Family Life Education, Teacher Resource Module: Grades 10-12. Victoria.
- Victoria. (1987c) Family Life Education: Curriculum Guide,
- Morgan, Michael (1987) "Television, Sex-Role Attitudes, and Sex-Role Behavior". <u>Journal of Early Adolescents</u>. Vol. 7(3): 269-282.
- Nevid, Jeffrey (1984) "Sex Differences in Factors of Romantic Attraction". Sex Roles. Vol.11(5/6): 401-411.
- Panter, Gideon G. and Shirley Motter Linde (1976) Now That
  You've Had You Baby (How to Feel Better and Happier Than
  Ever After Childbirth). New York: David McKay Co..
- Payne, Irene (1980) "Sexist Ideology and Education". In, Spender and Sarah (eds.) <u>Learning to Lose</u>, London: The Women's Press. 32-38.
- Pyke, Sandra (1980) "Androgyny: A Dead End or a Promise". In Cannie Stark-Adamec(ed.)Sex Roles: Origins, Influences, and Implications for Women. Montreal: Eden Press Women's Publication. 20-32.
- Richards, M.P.M. (1982) "Foreword" in Nigel Beail and Jacqueline McGuire (eds.) <u>Fathers: Psychological Perspectives</u>. London: Junction Books. ix-xii.
- Roscoe, Bruce and John Callahan (1985) "Adolescents' Self-Report of Violence in Families and Dating Relations".

  Adolescence. Vol. XX(79): 545-553.
- Roscoe, Bruce and Nancy Benaske (1985) "Courtship Violence Experienced by Abused Wives: Similarities in Patterns of Abuse". Family Relations. Vol. 34: 419-424.
- Rubin, J.Z., F.J. Proenzano and J. Lurra (1974) "The Eye of Beholder" American Journal of Orthopsychiatry, Vol. 44: 512-19.

- Rubin, Zick, Letitia Peplau and Charles Hill (1981) "Loving and Leaving: Sex Differences in Romantic Attraction". Sex Roles. Vol7(8): 821-835.
- Russell, Susan (1979-80) "Learning Sex Roles in High School".

  Interchange . Vol.10(2): 57-66.
- Saario, Terry, Carol Jacklin and Carol Tittle (1973) "Sex Role Stereotyping in the Public Schools". Harvard Educational Review. Vol.43(3): 386-416.
- Salamon, E.D. and B.W.Robinson (eds.) (1987) <u>Gender Roles: Doing</u>
  What <u>Comes Naturally?</u>, Toronto: Methuen.
- Sargent, (1977) Beyond Sex Roles. St. Paul: West Publishing.
- Scott, Marion (1980) "Teach Her a Lesson: Sexist Curriculum in Patriarchal Education". In Spender and Sarah (eds.)

  <u>Learning to Lose</u>, London: The Women's Press.
- Sharpe, Sue (1980) <u>Just Like A Girl: How Girls Learn to be Women</u>. London: Penguin.
- Signorielli, Nancy (1987) "Children and Adolescents on Television: A Consistent Pattern of Devaluation". <u>Journal of Early Adolescence</u>. Vol. VII(3): 255-268.
- Simmons, Carolyn and Ruth Parsons (1983) "Empowerment For Role Alternatives in Adolescence". Adolescence. Vol.XVIII(69): 194-200.
- Singer, Dorothy and Jerome Singer (1987) "Introductory Comments". <u>Journal of Early Adolescence</u>. Vol. 7(3): v-viii.

1

- Spence Janet and Robert Helmreich (1982) Masculinity and Femininity: Their Psychological Dimensions, Correlates and Antecedents. Austin: University of Texas Press.
- Statistics Canada († 985) Women in Canada: A Statistical Report .
  Ottawa: Ministry of Supply and Services.
- Stockard, J. and Mirian Johnson (1980) <u>Sex Roles</u>: <u>Sex Inequality and Sex Role Development</u>. <u>Englewood Cliffs</u>: Prentice-Hall.
- Strouse, Jeremiah and Richard Fabes (1985) "Formal versus Informal Sources of Sex Education: Competing Forces in the Sexual Socialization of Adolescents". Adolescence. Vol.XX(78): 251-264.

- Tudiver, Judith (1980) "Parents and the Sex-Role Development of the Preschool Child". In Cannie Stark-Adamec (ed.) Sex Roles:

  Origins, Influences, and Implications for Women, Montreal: Eden Press Women's Publication. 33-49.
- Urberg, Kathryn (1982) "The Development of the Concept of Masculinity and Femininity in Young Children". Sex Roles. Vol. 8(6): 659-668.
- Walkerdine, Valerie (1984) "Some Day My Prince Will Come: Young Girls and the Preparation for Adolescent Sexuality".In McRobbie and Nava (eds.)Gender and Generation, London: MacMillan Publishers Ltd.. 162-184.
- Weeks, M. O'Neal, George Wise and Charlotte Duncan (1984) "The Relationship Between Sex- Role Attitudes and Career Orientation of High School Females and Their Mothers". Adolescence. Vol. XIX(75): 595-607.
- Werner, Paul D. and Georgina W. LaRussa (1985) "Persistance and Change in Sex-Role Stereotypes". Sex Roles. Vol.12(9/10): 1089-1100.
- White, David, Anne Woollett and Louise Lyon (1982) "Fathers' Involvement With Their Infants: The Relevance of Holding". in Nigel Beail and Jacqueline McGuire (eds.) Fathers:

  Psychological Perspectives. London: Junction Books.

  126-143.
- Wilson, Deidre (1978) "Sexual Codes and Conduct: A Study of Teenage Girls".in Smart and Smart(eds.) Women, Sexuality and Social Control, London: Routledge and Kegan Paul. 65-73.
- Wolpe, Ann Marie (1974) "The Official Ideology of Education for Girls". In Flude and Ahier (eds.) Educability, Schools and Ideology, London: Croom Helm. 138-159.
- Wood, Julian (1984) "Groping Towards Sexism: Boy's Sex Talk". in McRobbie and Nava (eds.) Gender and Generation, London:
  MacMillan Publishers Ltd.. 54-83.
- Wrobleski, Roberta and Aletha Huston (1987) "Telivised Occupational Stereotypes and Their Effect on Early Adolescenta: Are The Changing?". <u>Journal of Early Adolescence</u>. Vol. 7(3): 283-297.